Wesley B. Boggs Mergers & Acquisitions Directed Research, Spring 2007 University of Tennessee College of Law

An analysis of the:

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

By and among

Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc., Fleetwood Retail Corp. and Fleetwood Retail Corp. Affiliates

and

CMH Homes, Inc. and CMH of KY., Inc.

I. Introduction

This paper analyzes the 2005 asset acquisition agreement between Fleetwood Enterprises (and its subsidiaries) and Clayton Homes, Inc. (and two of its subsidiaries). As a sale of assets/asset acquisition, this transaction was one of the most basic types of business combination transactions, uniting sunny Southern California and East Tennessee .

II. The Parties

Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc. ("Fleetwood") was the target company, as it agreed to sell its manufactured retail business, Fleetwood Retail Corporation ("FRC"), to two subsidiaries of Clayton Homes, Inc. Fleetwood is a Fortune 1000 company, headquartered in Riverside, California.¹ At the time of the sale, Fleetwood was a leading producer of recreational vehicles and manufactured homes.²

Clayton Homes, Inc. ("Clayton") was the buyer.³ Clayton and its subsidiaries constitute an "integrated manufacturing housing company," which includes manufacturing plants, retail stores, independent retailers and financial services operations.⁴ Clayton is also a unit of Berkshire Hathaway, having been acquired by Berkshire Hathaway in 2003.⁵

III. The Context

As one would expect, the parties to the transaction spoke of the deal in a favorable manner. Clayton noted that its acquisition of FRC complemented its existing retail opera-

 2 Id.

¹ Clayton to Acquire Assets of Fleetwood Retail Operations, available at

http://www.clatyon.net/news/AcquireFleetwood.htm (last visited Feb. 16, 2007).

³ Specifically, two subsidiaries of Clayton Homes, Inc. were the purchasers in this transaction. CMH Homes, Inc. and CMH of KY, Inc. are listed as the purchasers on the actual purchase agreement.

⁴ Clayton to Acquire Assets of Fleetwood Retail Operations, *available at* http://www.clatyon.net/news/AcquireFleetwood.htm (last visited Feb. 16, 2007).

tions and was structured to have "an immediate positive impact on [Clayton's] revenues and income."⁶ Additionally, Clayton noted that its purchase of Fleetwood's retail operations was consistent with Clayton's "opportunity driven acquisition strategy."⁷ Clayton also emphasized that the deal reflected the company's focus on operating retail stores "with a well established market presence."⁸ Overall, the transaction would have the effect of increasing Clayton's presence in the West Coast markets of California, Washington, and Oregon, as well as in Mississippi, Virginia, and West Virginia.⁹

Fleetwood characterized the sale as "a move to push the company toward its core manufacturing focus and away from retail and finance businesses that it felt were costly."¹⁰ Additionally, Fleetwood noted that the deal would create an ongoing relationship with Clayton that would continue after the acquisition. After the sale, Clayton would become a customer of Fleetwood's, purchasing products from Fleetwood to sale through Clayton's newly acquired retail stores.¹¹

Aside from Clayton's desire to expand its retail operations and Fleetwood's desire to focus on manufacturing, at least two other factors played a role in bringing about this transaction. First, this transaction came on the heels of Berkshire Hathaway's 2003 acquisition of Clayton, a deal that received regional and national attention. Commentators noted the

 7 Id.

⁸ Id.

⁵ See http://www.lanereport.com/lanereport/departments/fast_lane/fastlane805.html (last visited Feb. 11, 2007)

⁶ Clayton to Acquire Assets of Fleetwood Retail Operations, *available at* http://www.clatyon.net/news/AcquireFleetwood.htm (last visited Feb. 16, 2007).

⁹ See http://www.lanereport.com/lanereport/departments/fast_lane/fastlane805.html (last visited Feb. 11, 2007).

¹⁰ http://milwaukee/bizjournals.com/losangeles/stories/2005/07/04/daily28.html (last visited Feb. 11, 2007).

¹¹ http://phx.corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=190163&p-irol-newsArticle_print&ID=72771 (last visited, Feb. 16,

significant growth experienced by Clayton in the period after the Berkshire Hathaway acquisition.¹² In fact, the Fleetwood acquisition was one of three such deals during this time: Clayton acquired Oakwood Homes in 2004 and, at the time the Fleetwood deal was announced, Clayton was in the process of purchasing Karsten Homes, a manufactured home builder in California, Oregon, New Mexico and Texas.¹³ Overall, it appears that Berkshire Hathaway's acquisition of Clayton in 2003 enabled Clayton to greatly enhance its position in the manufactured housing industry, forcing competitors like Fleetwood to re-think their commitment to the retail side of the manufactured housing business.

A second factor at play was Fleetwood's financial position during this time. Fleetwood itself hinted at this when it noted that it wanted to move away from the retail and financing businesses, which had become too costly for the company. In fact, shortly after the acquisition was announced, Fleetwood reported that its fourth quarter losses for 2005 had increased to \$120.5 million, as compared to \$17.8 million in 2004.¹⁴ Overall, it appears that Fleetwood sought to focus on manufacturing to eliminate the losses experienced by its retail operations.

IV. The Transaction

a. <u>Acquired Assets</u>

Clayton purchased the majority of the assets of Fleetwood Retail Corporation. Specifically, Clayton purchased all of Fleetwood's owned real property, most of its leased real property, all of its tangible personal property, all inventory, most of its prepaid rent and

2007).

 ¹² See http://www.lanereport.com/lanereport/departments/fast_lane/fastlane805.html (last visited Feb. 11, 2007).
¹³ Id.

items, all governmental authorizations, all data and record related to FRC's operations, all contracts related to FRC's business, all of FRC's various intangible rights, and all thenpending sales agreements for manufactured homes. Interestingly, it does not appear that cash was a major asset in this transaction, at least not in terms of being an acquired asset.

b. <u>Retained Assets</u>

Fleetwood retained ownership of twenty-two of its retail stores, as it planned to sublet those stores to an independent dealer.¹⁵ Additionally, Fleetwood retained several of its previously closed stores. Retained assets also included all cash, all cash equivalents, all short-term investments, all minute books, stock records, all shares of capital stock, all insurance policies, all claims for tax refunds, all accounts and notes receivable, and various miscellaneous personal property. Overall, the value of the retained assets was \$41.7 million.

c. Consideration

In exchange for the acquired assets, Clayton paid Fleetwood roughly \$74 million in cash and assumed various obligations. The assumed obligations are broken down into two major areas: (1) Fleetwood's obligations to its FRC customers under its sales agreements and (2) Fleetwood's obligations under assumed leases and contracts.

d. Use of the Document

The Asset Purchase Agreement was used to transfer FRC assets and obligations to Clayton and to transfer cash from Clayton to Fleetwood. The document also outlined the procedural aspects of the transaction and provided the parties with a range of protections in the form of representations and warranties, covenants, and conditions precedent. Addition-

¹⁴ http://milwaukee/bizjournals.com/losangeles/stories/2005/07/04/daily28.html (last visited Feb. 11, 2007).

¹⁵ http://phx.corporate-ir.net/phoenix.zhtml?c=190163&p-irol-newsArticle_print&ID=72771 (last visited, Feb. 16, 2007).

ally, each party obtained a limited right to indemnification in the event of breach.

The parties also used the agreement to assure preservation of continuity in the operations and affairs of the acquired assets. Several provisions addressed Clayton's right to access current employee information, FRC's promise to remove retained assets on or before the closing date, and FRC's promise to assist Clayton maintain and continue FRC's existing customer and business relationships. These provisions demonstrate that the document was used not only to transfer assets from one party to the other, but also to ensure that the transfer did not disrupt the underlying business interests of either company.

e. <u>Related Transactions—Vanderbilt Mortgage & HomeOne Credit</u>

In addition to the sale of FRC's assets to Clayton, the parties also agreed that Vanderbilt Mortgage, an affiliate of Clayton, would purchase the retail loan portfolio of Home-One Credit Corporation, which was the housing finance company for Fleetwood. That transaction was valued at roughly \$71 million, a figure that demonstrates the substantial role that manufactured housing finance plays in the manufactured housing business overall.

V. Leverage

In terms of favorability, the agreement is, for the most part, balanced between the buyer and seller. However, two key provisions give the buyer a fair amount of leverage: Article VII and Section 11.2.

Under Article VII, the seller is required to satisfy a total of 10 conditions (four more than the buyer) before the buyer's obligation to close arises. A review of these conditions illustrates that the agreement requires the seller to do more "work" before the buyer is obligated to close. Specifically, the seller must provide (1) proof that the transaction does not

- 6 -

conflict with law or any other contracts, (2) proof and delivery of all necessary governmental authorizations, (3) adequate environmental reports and (4) title insurance covering the purchased "Owned Real Property." This Article provides the buyer with leverage in that the buyer is not obligated to perform unless the seller has satisfied 10 crucial conditions.

A comparison of each party's obligation to reimburse and indemnify the other illustrates the second way the buyer has leverage. Under Section 11.3, the buyer is obligated to reimburse and indemnify the seller if the buyer's breach causes the seller a direct loss. Under that section, the buyer is not obligated to pay losses arising from third party claims. However, Section 11.2, which deals with the seller's reimbursement and indemnification obligations, is much broader: It requires the seller to reimburse and indemnify the buyer against direct losses (*i.e.*, buyer's own losses arising from a breach) and third party claims (*i.e.*, third party losses arising from a breach that the buyer is forced to pay). The seller is exposed to much greater liability for breach than the buyer is. This results in greater leverage for the buyer, as the seller stands to lose more if it breaches the agreement.

VI. Conclusion

The asset purchase agreement between Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc. and Clayton Homes, Inc. was the product of each company's desire to enhance its respective position in the manufactured housing arena. For Fleetwood, the sale of its retail operations allowed the company to focus on manufacturing and eliminate company losses attributed to its retail business. Additionally, Fleetwood positioned itself to sell manufactured homes to its former competitor, Clayton. For Clayton, the acquisition enabled the company to continue its growth in the manufactured home business. Berkshire Hathaway's acquisition of Clayton in 2003 contributed to Clayton's position as a well capitalized company. This level of finan-

- 7 -

cial strength, along with Clayton's "quality management team,"¹⁶ enabled the company to acquire one of its biggest competitors in the manufactured housing retail industry— Fleetwood Retail Corporation. While the agreement contained benefits for each party, the deal was slightly tilted in favor of Clayton: Fleetwood was required to satisfy a greater number of conditions before Clayton's obligations arose, and Fleetwood's obligations to re-imburse and/or indemnify Clayton are more extensive than Clayton's reimburse-ment/indemnification obligations.

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

By and among

Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc., Fleetwood Retail Corp. and Fleetwood Retail Corp. Affiliates

and

CMH Homes, Inc. and CMH of KY., Inc.

as of July 7, 2005

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

ARTICLE II PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED ASSETS; ASSUMPTION OF ASSUMED OBLIGATIONS; CLOSING Section 2.1 Purchased Assets Section 2.2 Excluded Assets Section 2.3 Assumed Obligations Section 2.4 Retained Obligations Section 2.5 Payment of Purchase Price Section 2.6 Adjustment Amount and Payment; Closed and Funded Sales Agreements Section 2.7 Allocation of Purchase Price Section 2.8 Closing Section 2.9 Closing Obligations of Sellers Section 2.10 Closing Obligations of Buyers Section 2.11 Consents Section 2.12 Proration of Charges ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SELLER GROUP

- Section 3.1 Organization and Good Standing
- Section 3.2 Due Authorization; Power and Authority
- Section 3.3 No Conflicts
- Section 3.4 Required Consents, Approvals and Filings
- Section 3.5 Title to Purchased Assets Other Than Real Property
- Section 3.6 Financial Statements
- Section 3.7 Condition of Facilities
- Section 3.8 Inventory
- Section 3.9 Events Subsequent

Section 3.10 Taxes Section 3.11 No Violation of Law; Governmental Authorizations Section 3.12 Owned Real Property Section 3.13 Leased Real Property Section 3.14 Litigation Section 3.15 Employees Section 3.16 Collective Bargaining Section 3.17 Contracts and Sales Agreements Section 3.18 Environmental and Safety Matters Section 3.19 Seller Employee Plans Section 3.20 Solvency Section 3.21 Books and Records Section 3.22 Brokers

Section 3.23 No Other Representations or Warranties

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYERS

Section 4.1 Organization and Good Standing

Section 4.2 Due Authorization; Power and Authority

Section 4.3 No Conflicts

Section 4.4 Required Consents, Approvals and Filings

Section 4.5 Certain Proceedings

Section 4.6 Sufficient Funds

Section 4.7 Brokers

ARTICLE V

COVENANTS OF THE SELLER GROUP PRIOR TO CLOSING

Section 5.1 Operations Pending Closing

Section 5.2 Access

Section 5.3 Required Approvals

Section 5.4 Notification; Right to Modify Disclosure Schedule

Section 5.5 No Solicitation

Section 5.6 Best Efforts

Section 5.7 Payment of Liabilities; Bulk Sales Compliance

Section 5.8 Current Evidence of Title

Section 5.9 Environmental Matters

ARTICLE VI

COVENANTS OF BUYERS PRIOR TO CLOSING

Section 6.1 Required Approvals

Section 6.2 Best Efforts

Section 6.3 Diligence

Section 6.4 Prepaid Rent Locations

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO BUYERS' OBLIGATION TO CLOSE

Section 7.1 Accuracy of Representations

Section 7.2 Seller Group's Performance

Section 7.3 Lease Consents

Section 7.4 Additional Documents

Section 7.5 No Proceedings

- Section 7.6 No Conflict
- Section 7.7 Governmental Authorizations
- Section 7.8 Environmental Report
- Section 7.9 Title Insurance
- Section 7.10 No Injunctions

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO SELLER GROUP'S OBLIGATION TO CLOSE

- Section 8.1 Accuracy of Representations
- Section 8.2 Buyers' Performance
- Section 8.3 Consents
- Section 8.4 Additional Documents
- Section 8.5 No Proceedings
- Section 8.6 No Injunctions

ARTICLE IX

TERMINATION

Section 9.1 Termination Events Section 9.2 Effect of Termination

ARTICLE X

- ADDITIONAL COVENANTS
- Section 10.1 Offers of Employment
- Section 10.2 Benefits and Employment Conditions of Hired Employees
- Section 10.3 Access to Employee Information
- Section 10.4 Payment of All Taxes Resulting from Sale of Purchased Assets by Seller Group
- Section 10.5 Payment of Other Retained Obligations
- Section 10.6 Removing Excluded Assets
- Section 10.7 Customer and Other Business Relationships; Retailer Warranties
- Section 10.8 Post-Closing Access
- Section 10.9 Further Assurances
- Section 10.10 Confidential Memorandum, Etc.
- Section 10.11 Limited Trademark Usage
- Section 10.12 Future Licenses

ARTICLE XI

INDEMNIFICATION; REMEDIES

Section 11.1 Survival

- Section 11.2 Indemnification and Reimbursement by the Seller Group
- Section 11.3 Indemnification and Reimbursement by Buyers
- Section 11.4 Limitations on Amount--the Seller Group
- Section 11.5 Limitations on Amount--Buyers
- Section 11.6 Time Limitations
- Section 11.7 Third-Party Claims
- Section 11.8 Other Claims
- Section 11.9 Indemnification as Exclusive Remedy

ARTICLE XII GENERAL PROVISIONS

- Section 12.1 Expenses
- Section 12.2 Public Announcements
- Section 12.3 Notices; Designation of Contacts
- Section 12.4 Jurisdiction; Service of Process
- Section 12.5 Enforcement of Agreement
- Section 12.6 Waiver
- Section 12.7 Entire Agreement and Modification
- Section 12.8 Disclosure Schedule
- Section 12.9 Assignments, Successors and Third-Party Rights
- Section 12.10 Severability
- Section 12.11 Interpretation
- Section 12.12 Time of Essence
- Section 12.13 Governing Law
- Section 12.14 Confidentiality Agreement
- Section 12.15 Execution of Agreement

EXHIBITS

- Exhibit A Assignment and Assumption Agreement
- Exhibit B Interim Stocking Agreement
- Exhibit C Non-Competition Agreement
- Exhibit D Bill of Sale

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT(this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of July 7, 2005, by and among CMH Homes, Inc., a Tennessee corporation ("CMH"), CMH of KY., Inc., a Kentucky corporation ("CMH of KY" and, collectively with CMH, "Buyers" and each individually, a "Buyer"), Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Parent"), Fleetwood Retail Corp., a Delaware corporation ("FRC"), and the FRC Affiliates listed on the Disclosure Schedule (the "Seller Affiliates" and together with FRC, "Sellers" and each individually, a "Seller").¹⁷

RECITALS:¹⁸

Buyers desire to purchase from Sellers, and Sellers desire to sell to Buyers, the Purchased Assets (as hereinafter defined), and Buyers are willing to assume the Assumed Obligations (as hereinafter defined), all upon the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth.

In consideration of the foregoing and the mutual warranties, representations, covenants and agreements set forth herein, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS¹⁹

For purposes of this Agreement, the following terms and variations thereof have the meanings specified or referred to in this Article I:

"Acquisition Proposal" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.5.

"Acquisition Transaction" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.5.

"ADI Locations" means those locations which FRC currently subleases to Associated Dealers, Inc. or one of its subsidiaries.

"Additional Diligence" has the meaning given to such term in Section 6.3.

"Adjustment Amount" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.6.

"Affiliate" means any Person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls or is controlled by or is under common control with the Person specified. For purposes of this definition, "control" of a Person means the power, direct or indirect, to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person whether by voting power, contract or otherwise.²⁰

¹⁷ The opening clause identifies the parties to the agreement, the legal name of each party, and the jurisdiction of organization.

¹⁸ The "recitals" section provides an overview of the intent of the parties.

¹⁹ The "Definitions" section defines specific, commonly used terms in the agreement.

²⁰ "Affiliate" is defined broadly for purposes of this agreement. Consider, for example, use of the word "affiliate" in Section 2.5, which requires the Buyer to pay certain amounts to the Parent should the Buyer or its affiliates purchase certain loan portfolios.

"Ancillary Agreements" means the Non-Competition Agreement, the Assignment and Assumption Agreements and the Interim Stocking Agreement.

"Appurtenances" means all privileges, rights (including, without limitation, all oil, mineral and other subsurface rights, development rights, air rights and water rights), easements, hereditaments and appurtenances belonging to or for the benefit of the land, including all easements appurtenant to and for the benefit of any land (a "Dominant Parcel") for, and as the primary means of access between, the Dominant Parcel and a public way, or for any other use upon which lawful use of the Dominant Parcel for the purposes for which it is presently being used is dependent, and all rights existing in and to any streets, alleys, passages and other rights-of-way included thereon or adjacent thereto (before or after vacation thereof) and vaults beneath any such streets.

"Assignment and Assumption Agreements" means the Assignment and Assumption Agreement in the form set forth in Exhibit A and the Lease Assignment and Assumption Agreements in the forms agreed to by the parties from time to time.

"Assumed Obligations" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.3.

"Best Efforts" means the efforts that a prudent Person desirous of achieving a result would use in similar circumstances to achieve that result as expeditiously as possible; provided, however, that a Person required to use Best Efforts under this Agreement will not be thereby required to take actions that would result in a material adverse change in the benefits to such Person of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions or to dispose of or make any change to its business, expend any material funds or incur any other material burden.²¹

"Bill of Sale" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.9(b).

"Breach" means any breach of, or any inaccuracy in, any representation or warranty or any breach of, or failure to perform or comply with, any covenant or obligation, in or of this Agreement or any other Contract, or any event which with the passing of time or the giving of notice, or both, would constitute such a breach, inaccuracy or failure.

"Bulk Sales Laws" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.7.

"Business Day" means any day other than (a) any Saturday or Sunday or (b) any other day on which banks in New York, New York are permitted or required to be closed.

"Buyer(s)" has the meaning given to such term in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

"Buyer Indemnified Persons" has the meaning given to such term in Section 11.2.

"Buyer Party" means a directly or indirectly wholly-owned subsidiary of Clayton Homes, Inc. designated by Buyers in writing not less than ten (10) Business Days prior to the Closing to acquire title to any of the Purchased Assets and to assume the related Assumed Obligations.

²¹ The parties have sought to define a very subjective concept—"best efforts." Arguably, the parties were attempting to eliminate questions of fact or, at least, to provide a readily ascertainable standard for determining best efforts. However, the subjective nature of "best efforts" in inescapable.

"Closed and Funded Sales Agreements" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.6(f).

"Closing" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.8.

"Closing Date" means the date on which the Closing actually takes place.

"Closing Inventory Balance" has the meaning given to such terms in Section 2.6(c).

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Confidentiality Agreement" has the meaning given to such term in Section 12.14.

"Consent" means any approval, consent, ratification, waiver or other authorization.

"Contemplated Transactions" means all of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements.

"Contract" means any agreement, contract, lease, indenture, mortgage, instrument, security interest, guaranty, consensual obligation, promise or undertaking, including any renewals and amendments thereto (whether written or oral and whether express or implied), whether or not legally binding, excluding Sales Agreements.²²

"Customer Deposits" means cash deposits paid to Sellers by customers of the Purchased Locations in the Ordinary Course of Business pursuant to Sales Agreements (other than Closed and Funded Sales Agreements) and reflected on the books of Sellers as of the Closing Date.

"Damages" has the meaning given to such term in Section 11.2.

"Disclosure Schedule" means the schedules, including all attachments to all schedules, attached hereto and, together with all exhibits hereto, a part hereof.

"Discontinued Locations" means those locations at which the FRC Business was formerly conducted, but is no longer conducted, and on which Inventory is located, as listed in the Disclosure Schedule.

"Effective Time" means 12:01 a.m., local time at the place where the Closing occurs, on the Closing Date.

"Employee" means an employee of a Seller whose location of employment is at a Purchased Location.

"Encumbrance" means any charge, claim, community or other marital property interest, condition, equitable interest, lien, option, pledge, security interest, mortgage, right of way, easement, encroachment, servitude, right of first option, right of first refusal or similar restriction, including any restriction on use, voting (in the case of any security or equity interest), transfer, receipt of income or exercise of any other attribute of ownership.

"Environment" means soil, land surface or subsurface strata, surface waters (including navigable waters and ocean waters), groundwaters, drinking water supply, stream sediments, ambient air (including indoor air), plant and animal life and any other environmental medium or natural resource.²³

²² "Contract" is defined rather broadly, as it includes security interests, undertakings and other agreements, even if not legally binding.

"Environmental, Health and Safety Liabilities" means any cost, damages, expense, liability, obligation or other responsibility arising from or under any Environmental Law or Occupational Safety and Health Law, including those consisting of or relating to:

(a) Any environmental, health or safety matter or condition (including on-site or off-site contamination, occupational safety and health and regulation of any chemical substance or product);

(b) Any fine, penalty, judgment, award, settlement, legal or administrative proceeding, damages, loss, claim, demand or response, remedial or inspection cost or expense arising under any Environmental Law or Occupational Safety and Health Law;

(c) Financial responsibility under any Environmental Law or Occupational Safety and Health Law for cleanup costs or corrective action, including any cleanup, removal, containment or other remediation or response actions ("Cleanup") required by any Environmental Law or Occupational Safety and Health Law (whether or not such Cleanup has been required or requested by any Governmental Body or any other Person) and for any natural resource damages; or

(d) Any other compliance, corrective or remedial measure required under any Environmental Law or Occupational Safety and Health Law.

The terms "removal," "remedial" and "response action" include the types of activities covered by the United States Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980 (CERCLA).

"Environmental Law" means any Legal Requirement that is designed to minimize, prevent, punish or remedy the consequences of actions that damage or threaten the Environment or human health, as in effect on the date of this Agreement.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

"Excluded Assets" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.2.

"Facilities" means the Owned Real Property, the Leased Real Property and the Tangible Personal Property.

"FRC Business" means the manufactured housing retail sales business of FRC as operated by Sellers.

"FRC Affiliates" means those entities listed as such in the Disclosure Schedule.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles for financial reporting in the United States, applied on a basis consistent with the basis on which the Interim Balance Sheet and the other financial statements referred to in Section 3.6 were prepared.

"Governing Documents" means with respect to any particular entity, (a) if a corporation, the articles or certificate of incorporation and the bylaws, (b) if a general partnership, the partnership agreement and any statement of partnership, (c) if a limited partnership, the limited partnership agreement and the certificate of limited partnership, (d) if a limited liability company, the articles of organization and operating agreement, (e) if another type of Person, any other charter or similar document adopted or filed in connection with the crea-

²³ The purchase of real property can often raise environmental concerns. Accordingly, the parties have wisely defined "Environment" for purposes of this agreement. Interestingly, the term includes not only soil and water, but also indoor air.

tion, formation or organization of the Person, (f) all equityholders' agreements, voting agreements, voting trust agreements, joint venture agreements, registration rights agreements or other agreements or documents relating to the organization, management or operation of any Person or relating to the rights, duties and obligations of the equityholders of any Person, and (g) any amendment or supplement to any of the foregoing.²⁴

"Governmental Authorization" means any Consent, license, registration or permit issued, granted, given or otherwise made available by or under the authority of any Governmental Body or pursuant to any Legal Requirement.

"Governmental Body" means any (a) nation, state, county, city, town, borough, village, district or other jurisdiction, (b) federal, state, local, municipal, foreign or other government, (c) governmental or quasigovernmental authority of any nature (including any agency, branch, department, board, commission, court, tribunal or other entity exercising governmental or quasi-governmental powers), (d) multinational organization or body, (e) body exercising, or entitled or purporting to exercise, any administrative, executive, judicial, legislative, police, regulatory or taxing authority or power, or (f) official of any of the foregoing.

"Hazardous Activity" means the distribution, generation, handling, importing, management, manufacturing, processing, production, refinement, Release, storage, transfer, transportation, treatment or use (including any withdrawal or other use of groundwater) of Hazardous Material in, on, under, about or from any of the Owned Real Property or Leased Real Property or any part thereof into the Environment.²⁵

"Hazardous Material" means any substance, material or waste which is regulated by any Governmental Body, including any material, substance or waste which is defined as a "hazardous waste," "hazardous material," "hazardous substance," "extremely hazardous waste," "restricted hazardous waste," "contaminant," "toxic waste" or "toxic substance" under any provision of Environmental Law, and including petroleum, petroleum products, asbestos, presumed asbestos-containing material or asbestos-containing material, urea formaldehyde and polychlorinated biphenyls.

"Hired Employees" has the meaning given to such term in Section 10.1.

"HSR Act" means the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended, and the regulations promulgated with respect thereto.

"Improvements" means all buildings, structures, fixtures, fittings, equipment, appliances and improvements located on any land, including those under construction.

"Indemnified Person" has the meaning given to such term in Section 11.7.

"Indemnifying Person" has the meaning given to such term in Section 11.7.

"Initial Inventory Balance" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.6(b).

"Interim Balance Sheet" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.6.

²⁴ It is worth noting that the definition for governing documents takes into account the specific documents associated with various legal entities.

²⁵ This definition helps to eliminate questions of fact that might arise in a dispute over hazardous activities. Although this definition is broad, it clarifies the meaning of "hazardous activity" for purposes of construing provisions dealing with the environment.

"Interim Stocking Agreement" means the Interim Stocking Agreement by and among Buyers and Parent in the form set forth in Exhibit B.

"Inventory" means all new and used inventory of the Sellers held in connection with the FRC Business conducted at the Purchased Locations, wherever located, including at the Discontinued Locations, including manufactured homes, raw materials,²⁶ accessories, spare parts, Real Property held for sale on which a manufactured home is located or on which Seller plans to place a manufactured home, and all other materials and supplies to be sold, used or consumed by a Seller, all of which is (as of the date hereof), listed in the Discloure Schedule.

"Inventory Balance" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.6(b).

"IRS" means the United States Internal Revenue Service and, to the extent relevant, the United States Department of the Treasury.

"Knowledge" means, with respect to the Seller Group, the actual knowledge of each person listed on the Disclosure Schedule and with respect to Buyers and the Buyer Parties, the actual knowledge of each person listed on the Disclosure Schedule.²⁷

"Lease" means any lease, sublease, rental agreement, license, right to use or installment and conditional sale agreement to which any Seller is a party that relates to Real Property located exclusively at a Purchased Location, together with any options to purchase the underlying Real Property and any other rights, subleases or deposits related thereto, as listed in the Disclosure Schedule.

"Leased Real Property" means any Real Property at a Purchased Location in which any Seller has rights pursuant to a Lease, as listed in the Disclosure Schedule.

"Legal Requirement" means any federal, state, local, municipal, foreign, international, multinational or other constitution, law, ordinance, principle of common law, code, rule, regulation, statute or treaty.

"Material Adverse Effect" means any event, change, circumstance or effect that is or would be materially adverse to (a) the business, financial condition or results of operations of the FRC Business taken as a whole, other than any event, change, circumstance or effect relating (i) to the economy or financial markets in general, (ii) in general to the industries in which Sellers operate and not specifically relating to Sellers, or (iii) to the impact of the execution of this Agreement or the disclosure thereof or of the Contemplated Transactions, or (b) the ability of any party to consummate the Contemplated Transactions.²⁸

"Minimum Number of Tier 1 Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.3.

"Minimum Percentage of Tier 2 Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.3.

²⁶ Inclusion of raw materials within the meaning of inventory is consistent with the Uniform Commercial Code's definition of inventory. Article 9 of the UCC defines "inventory" as "goods . . . which . . . consist of raw materials, work in progress, or materials used or consumed in a business." See U.C.C. § 9-102(a)(48) (Supp. 2006).

²⁷ This definition of "knowledge" is consistent with the UCC's definition. See U.C.C. § 1-201(25). "Knowledge" should be distinguished from "notice." Under the U.C.C., "notice" of a fact exists when a person "has reason to know that [a fact] exists." *Id.*

²⁸ Interestingly, "materially adverse" is not defined.

"Minimum Percentage of Tier 3 Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.3.

"Non-Competition Agreement" means the Non-Competition Agreement by and among the members of the Seller Group and Buyers, in the form set forth in Exhibit C.

"Nonmaterial Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.11(b).

"Obligation" means with respect to any Person, any liability, obligation, responsibility or expense of such Person of any kind, nature, character or description, whether known or unknown, absolute or contingent, accrued or unaccrued, disputed or undisputed, liquidated or unliquidated, secured or unsecured, joint or several, due or to become due, vested or unvested, executory, determined, determinable or otherwise, whether based on common law or statute or arising under a contract or agreement or otherwise and whether or not the same is, or is required to be, reflected on the financial statements of such Person.

"Occupational Safety and Health Law" means any Legal Requirement designed to provide safe and healthful working conditions and to reduce occupational safety and health hazards, including the Occupational Safety and Health Act, and any program, whether governmental or private (such as those promulgated or sponsored by industry associations and insurance companies), designed to provide safe and healthful working conditions.

"Order" means any order, injunction, judgment, decree, ruling, assessment or arbitration award of any Governmental Body or arbitrator.

"Ordinary Course of Business" means an action taken by a Person if such action is consistent in nature, scope and magnitude with the past practices of such Person and is taken in the ordinary course of the normal, day-to-day operations of such Person.

"Owned Real Property" means all Real Property at a Purchased Location and all Real Property that is held for sale (on which a manufactured home is located or on which a Seller plans to place a manufactured home) that is owned by any Seller, as listed in the Disclosure Schedule.

"Permitted Encumbrances" means, collectively, Permitted Personal Property Encumbrances and Permitted Real Property Encumbrances.

"Permitted Personal Property Encumbrances" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.5.

"Permitted Real Property Encumbrances" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.12.

"Person" means an individual, partnership, corporation, business trust, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture or other entity or a Governmental Body.

"Potential Acquirer" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.5.

"Pre-Closing Period" means the period of time between the date of this Agreement and the Closing Date.

"Prepaid Items" means those prepayments made by a Seller to Third Parties for rent, utilities and other items related to the Leases or any Contract.

"Prepaid Rent Locations" means the Purchased Locations with respect to which Sellers have prepaid rent under the Leases for such Purchased Locations and that Buyers have indicated they intend to continue operating after the Closing, as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule, as modified in accordance with Section 6.4.

"Prepaid Rent Adjustment" means an amount equal to eighty percent (80%) of (i) the amount of prepaid rent allocable to any Prepaid Rent Locations added to the Disclosure Schedule by Buyers pursuant to Section 6.4 after the date of this Agreement, less (ii) the amount of prepaid rent allocable to any Prepaid Rent Locations removed from the Disclosure Schedule by Buyers pursuant to Section 6.4 after the date of this Agreement.

"Proceeding" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.14.

"Purchase Price" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.5.

"Purchased Assets" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.1.

"Purchased Locations" means those locations at which the FRC Business is currently being conducted (other than ADI Locations) that are being purchased by Buyers from the Sellers pursuant to this Agreement, as listed in the Disclosure Schedule.

"Real Property" means land and all Appurtenances thereto and all Improvements thereon.

"Real Property Deduction" has the meaning given to such term in Sections 5.8 and 5.9.

"Record" means information that is inscribed on a tangible medium or that is stored in an electronic or other medium and is retrievable in perceivable form.

"Release" means any release, spill, emission, leaking, pumping, pouring, dumping, emptying, injection, deposit, disposal, discharge, dispersal, leaching or migration on or into the Environment or into or out of any property.

"Remedial Action" means all actions, including any capital expenditures, required or voluntarily undertaken (a) to clean up, remove, treat or in any other way address any Hazardous Material or other substance, (b) to prevent the Release or Threat of Release or to minimize the further Release of any Hazardous Material or other substance so it does not migrate or endanger or threaten to endanger public health or welfare or the Environment, (c) to perform pre-remedial studies and investigations or post-remedial monitoring and care, or (d) to bring all Owned Real Property and Leased Real Property and the operations conducted thereon into compliance with Environmental Laws and environmental Governmental Authorizations.

"Representative" means with respect to a particular Person, any director, officer, manager, employee, agent, consultant, advisor, accountant, financial advisor, legal counsel or other representative of that Person.

"Retained Obligations" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.4.

"Sales Agreements" means written home sales agreements with customers of the Purchased Locations.

"SEC" means the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Seller Employee Plan" has the meaning given to such term in Section 3.19.

"Seller Group" means, collectively, Parent and Sellers.

"Seller Group Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 8.3.

"Seller Retained Contracts" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.4(d).

"Seller Retained Inventory" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.6.

"Sellers" has the meaning given to such term in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

"Seller Affiliates" has the meaning given to such term in the first paragraph of this Agreement.

"Subsidiary" means with respect to any Person (the "Owner"), any corporation or other Person of which securities or other interests having the power to elect a majority of that corporation's or other Person's board of directors or similar governing body, or otherwise having the power to direct the business and policies of that corporation or other Person (other than securities or other interests having such power only upon the happening of a contingency that has not occurred), are held by the Owner or one or more of its Subsidiaries.

"Superior Proposal" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.5.

"Tangible Personal Property" means all office units, machinery, mechanical and spare parts, equipment, tools, furniture, office equipment, accessories, fixed assets, prepaid assets, computer hardware, supplies, materials, vehicles and other items of tangible personal property (other than Inventory) of every kind owned or leased by any Seller and located at any Purchased Location (whether or not carried on such Person's books), together with any express or implied warranty by the manufacturers, sellers or lessors of any item or component part thereof and all maintenance records and other documents relating thereto.

"Tax" means any income, gross receipts, license, payroll, employment, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, premium, property, environmental, windfall profit, customs, vehicle, airplane, boat, vessel or other title or registration, capital stock, franchise, employees' income withholding, foreign or domestic withholding, social security, unemployment, disability, real property, personal property, sales, use, transfer, value added, alternative, add-on minimum and other tax, fee, assessment, levy, tariff, charge or duty of any kind whatsoever and any interest, penalty, addition or additional amount thereon imposed, assessed or collected by or under the authority of any Governmental Body or payable under any tax-sharing agreement or any other Contract.²⁹

"Tax Return" means any return (including any information return), report, statement, schedule, notice, form, declaration, claim for refund or other document or information filed with or submitted to, or required to be filed with or submitted to, any Governmental Body in connection with the determination, assessment, collection or payment of any Tax or in connection with the administration, implementation or enforcement of or compliance with any Legal Requirement relating to any Tax.

"Third Party" means a Person that is not a party to this Agreement or an Affiliate of any such party.

"Third-Party Claim" means any claim against any Indemnified Person by a Third Party, whether or not involving a Proceeding.

²⁹ The definition of "tax" is quite broad, as it is not limited to income tax only. The breadth of the definition is important to consider when reading Section 3.10, the Seller's representation regarding its compliance with tax laws.

"Threat of Release" means a reasonable likelihood of a Release that may require action in order to prevent or mitigate damage to the Environment that may result from such Release.

"Tier 1 Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.3.

"Tier 2 Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.3.

"Tier 3 Consents" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.3.

"WARN Act" means the Workers Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act of 1988, as amended.

ARTICLE II

PURCHASE AND SALE OF PURCHASED ASSETS; ASSUMPTION OF ASSUMED OBLIGATIONS; CLOSING

Section 2.1 Purchased Assets.³⁰ Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, on the Closing Date, but effective as of the Effective Time, Sellers shall sell, assign, convey, transfer and deliver to Buyers (or to any one or more Buyer Parties designated by Buyers), and Buyers shall (or shall cause the appropriate Buyer Party to) purchase, acquire and take assignment and delivery of all of Sellers' right, title and interest in and to all of the assets, properties and rights of every kind, nature, character and description, whether real, personal or mixed, whether tangible or intangible, whether accrued, contingent or otherwise, in each case (unless another standard is expressly provided in this Agreement) to the extent (i) located at the Purchased Locations, (ii) otherwise dedicated to or used primarily in the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations in existence on the date hereof, wherever located, or (iii) constituting Inventory located at a Discontinued Location (in each case except to the extent disposed of prior to the Closing Date in compliance with Section 5.1 hereof), and any additions thereto on or before the Closing Date, including without limitation the assets, properties and rights described below, but in each case excluding the Excluded Assets (collectively, the "Purchased Assets"):

(a) All Owned Real Property;

(b) All Leased Real Property and related Leases other than the Leased Real Property and related Leases described in Section 2.2(s);³¹

(c) All Tangible Personal Property, including motor vehicles described on the Disclosure Schedule;

(d) All Inventory;

(e) All Prepaid Items other than those described in Section 2.2(r);

(f) All Governmental Authorizations of the Sellers and all pending applications therefor or renewals thereof, in each case to the extent transferable to the relevant Buyers;³²

³⁰ Section 2.1 identifies the particular assets and groups of assets to be purchased by the Buyer. This section is important because it defines the scope of the agreement and protects those assets which the Seller desires to retain.

³¹ Purchased Assets exclude leased real property and related leases with respect to which the Sellers have prepaid rent. *See* Section 2.2(s).

³² This clause illustrates the expansive definition of "assets" under the agreement. Governmental authorizations are

(g) All data and Records related to the operations of the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations, including client and customer lists and Records, referral sources, research and development reports and Records, production reports and Records, service and warranty Records, equipment logs, operating guides and manuals, financial and accounting Records, creative materials, advertising materials, promotional materials, studies, reports, correspondence and other similar documents and Records and, subject to applicable Legal Requirements, copies of all personnel records for Employees hired by either Buyer, provided that (i) such Employees shall have accepted employment with either Buyer within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date and (ii) Buyers shall provide written notice thereof to Sellers within five (5) Business Days after the date of such acceptance; provided, further, that Sellers shall not be required to deliver copies of personnel records for such Employees until the date that is thirty (30) days after receipt by Sellers of the notice contemplated in clause (ii) above;

(h) All Contracts related exclusively to the FRC Business as conducted at one or more of the Purchased Locations (including all rights to amounts that first become payable after the Effective Time by any Third Party thereunder), but to the extent that a Contract is required to be listed in the Disclosure Schedule pursuant to Section 3.17, only if so listed, other than any Seller Retained Contracts;

(i) All of the intangible rights and property listed on the Disclosure Schedule; and

(j) All Sales Agreements for the pending sale of a manufactured home, except for Closed and Funded Sales Agreements.

All of the Purchased Assets located in Kentucky or exclusively related to the Purchased Locations in Kentucky (collectively, the "Kentucky Assets") shall be sold, assigned, conveyed, transferred and delivered by Sellers to CMH of KY, and all remaining Purchased Assets shall be sold, assigned, conveyed, transferred and delivered by Sellers to CMH.

Section 2.2 Excluded Assets.³³ Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 2.1 or elsewhere in this Agreement, the assets of Sellers that are not described in Section 2.1 (collectively, the "Excluded Assets") are not a part of the sale and purchase contemplated hereunder, and all of such assets, properties and rights are excluded from the Purchased Assets and shall remain the property of Parent or Sellers after the Closing, the Excluded Assets to include the following:

(a) Any rights of Parent or Sellers under this Agreement or the Ancillary Agreements;

(b) All cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments, other than the Prepaid Items not described in Section 2.2(r);

(c) All minute books, stock and other corporate Records and corporate seals;

(d) Any shares of capital stock of Sellers or any Seller Subsidiary held in treasury or by Parent or a Seller;

(e) All insurance policies and rights thereunder, including all policies written by any Affiliate of the Seller Group;

considered assets of the Seller for purposes of the agreement.

³³ The purpose of this provision is to identify those assets of the Seller that are excluded from the purchase agreement. Additionally, Section 2.2(d) makes clear that no stock is being sold in this transaction.

(f) All Contracts, other than those described in Section 2.1(h), including any Seller Retained Contracts;

(g) All Records (including personnel Records) that Parent or Sellers are required by any Legal Requirement to retain in their possession;

(h) All claims for refunds of Taxes and other governmental charges of whatever nature;

(i) All rights in connection with and assets of the Seller Employee Plans;

(j) All accounts and notes receivable of Sellers and any claim, remedy or other right related thereto;

(k) All intangible rights and property of Sellers, including any right to the "Fleetwood" name or any derivative thereof, other than the intangible rights and property set forth in Section 2.1(i) of the Disclosure Schedule;

(l) All Closed and Funded Sales Agreements;

(m) All hardware, software, furniture, fixtures and equipment located in the Houston, Texas facility of Sellers;

(n) All computer and server hard drives and disks and other data storage devices of Sellers;

(o) All property, rights and assets (other than Inventory) located at the Discontinued Locations;

(p) All property, rights and assets, including Inventory, located at the ADI Locations;

(q) Any Inventory specified in writing by Buyers as "Seller Retained Inventory" in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.6, together with any Sales Agreements related thereto;

(r) All Prepaid Items constituting prepaid rent with respect to all Purchased Locations other than Prepaid Rent Locations;

(s) All Leased Real Property and related Leases related to Purchased Locations with respect to which Sellers have prepaid rent, other than Prepaid Rent Locations; and;

(t) All other rights, property and assets expressly designated on the Disclosure Schedule as constituting Excluded Assets.

Section 2.3 Assumed Obligations.³⁴ On the Closing Date, but effective as of the Effective Time, Buyers shall assume and agree to pay, perform, fulfill and discharge only the following Obligations of Parent and Sellers (the "Assumed Obligations"), with CMH of KY assuming all Assumed Obligations specifically related to the Kentucky Assets and CMH assuming all other Assumed Obligations:

(a) All Obligations to customers of the Purchased Locations incurred by Sellers in the Ordinary Course of Business under Sales Agreements (other than Closed and Funded Sales Agreements) either (i) listed on the

³⁴ Section 2.4 identifies those obligations that the Buyer assumes as part the consideration transferred for the assets. Accordingly, the Seller must include the amount/value assumed obligations when calculating the purchase price for income tax purposes. Furthermore, the Buyer will include the value of the assumed obligations in its basis for the acquired property.

Disclosure Schedule or (ii) entered into after the date hereof and prior to the Effective Time and in each case reflected on Sellers' books (other than any Obligation to the extent arising out of or relating to a Breach by a member of the Seller Group that occurred prior to the Effective Time) other than Obligations described in Section 2.4(i);

(b) All Obligations arising after the Effective Time under the Leases described in Section 2.1(b) and the Contracts described in Schedule 2.1(h), (other than any Obligation to the extent arising out of or relating to a Breach by a member of the Seller Group that occurred prior to the Effective Time); and

(c) All Obligations to customers of the Purchased Locations for Customer Deposits.

Section 2.4 Retained Obligations.³⁵ The Retained Obligations shall remain the sole responsibility of and shall be retained, paid, performed and discharged solely by Sellers. "Retained Obligations" shall mean all Obligations of Sellers other than the Assumed Obligations, including:

(a) Any Obligation under any Lease, or Contract assumed by Buyers pursuant to Section 2.3 that arises after the Effective Time but only to the extent that such Obligation arises out of or relates to a Breach by a member of the Seller Group that occurred prior to the Effective Time;

(b) Any Obligation for Taxes, including Taxes arising as a result of Sellers' operation of the FRC Business or ownership of the Purchased Assets prior to the Effective Time, Taxes that will arise as a result of the sale of the Purchased Assets pursuant to this Agreement, and any deferred Taxes of any nature to the extent arising as a result of Sellers' operation of the FRC Business prior to the Effective Time;

(c) Any Environmental, Health and Safety Liabilities to the extent arising out of or relating to the operation of the FRC Business or a member of the Seller Group's leasing, ownership or operation of Real Property prior to the Effective Time;

(d) Any Obligation under the Seller Employee Plans or relating to payroll, sick leave, workers' compensation, unemployment benefits, employee stock option or profit-sharing plans, health care plans or benefits or any other employee plans or benefits of any kind for employees of any member of the Seller Group, former employees or both;

(e) Any Obligation under any employment, severance, retention or termination agreement with any employee of any member of the Seller Group;

(f) Any Obligation arising out of any Proceeding pending as of the Effective Time or commenced after the Effective Time to the extent arising out of or relating to any occurrence or event happening prior to the Effective Time;

(g) Any Obligation of the Seller Group under this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements;

(h) Any Obligation arising out of or relating to an Employee grievance to the extent arising out of an event occurring prior to the Effective Time, whether or not the affected Employees are hired by

³⁵ Section 2.4 makes clear that the liabilities of the seller that are not expressly assumed in 2.3 are retained by the Seller. Transactional attorneys emphasize that "[o]ne appealing aspect of an asset purchase, as compared to a merger or stock purchase, is that a buyer of assets generally need not automatically legally assume the seller's liabilities" Angela Humphreys Hamilton & Joan MacLeon Heminway, *Buying Assets in Tennessee: An Annotated Model Tennessee Asset Purchase Agreement*, 4 TRANSACTIONS: THE TENNESSEE JOURNAL OF BUSINESS LAW 220 n. 28 (2003).

Buyers;

(i) Any Obligation under retailer warranties, manufacturer warranties and warranties imposed under applicable Legal Requirements to the extent relating to manufactured homes or other products manufactured or sold by a member of the Seller Group prior to the Effective Time; and

(j) Any Obligation under any Contract, Sales Agreement or Lease not assumed by Buyers under Section 2.3, including under the Closed and Funded Sales Agreements.

Payment of Purchase Price.³⁶ The consideration for the Purchased Assets (the "Purchase Section 2.5 Price") shall be (a) Seventy-Four Million Dollars (\$74,000,000), plus or minus the Adjustment Amount (such amount, the "Cash Purchase Price") and (b) the assumption of the Assumed Obligations. On the Closing Date, Buyers shall pay the Cash Purchase Price, prior to adjustment on account of the Adjustment Amount, to the Seller Group by wire transfer of immediately available funds, less amounts paid to other Persons in order to obtain the releases described in Section 7.4. The Adjustment Amount shall be paid in accordance with Section 2.6. In addition, in the event Buyers or any Affiliate thereof purchase a portfolio of retail installment sales contracts, installment loan agreements or promissory notes (collectively, "Loans") from HomeOne Credit Corp. or its Affiliates (collectively, "HCC") prior to the Closing Date, Buyers shall pay to Parent an amount equal to 2.3% of the outstanding principal balance (as of the date such balance was determined in connection with such purchase) of the Loans (other than any Loans for which the original purchase price was less than 95.7% of such outstanding principal balance), to be paid simultaneously with the Cash Purchase Price in immediately available funds. The Seller Group shall pay to Buyers in immediately available funds the amount of any Real Property Deductions within five (5) Business Days after receipt of any notice from Buyers as contemplated in Section 5.8 or 5.9.

Section 2.6 Adjustment Amount and Payment; Closed and Funded Sales Agreements.

(a) The "Adjustment Amount" (which may be a positive or negative number) shall be equal to the sum of (i) the Initial Inventory Balance, less the Closing Inventory Balance, multiplied by 0.7, (ii) the aggregate amount of Customer Deposits (excluding Customer Deposits relating to Seller Retained Inventory), and (iii) the Prepaid Rent Adjustment, and shall be paid after the Closing as described below. If the Adjustment Amount is positive, the Adjustment Amount shall be paid by wire transfer by Parent to an account specified by Buyers. If the Adjustment Amount is negative, the Adjustment Amount shall be paid by wire transfer by either Buyer to an account specified by Parent. Within three (3) Business Days after the calculation of the Closing Inventory Balance becomes binding and conclusive on the parties pursuant to Section 2.6(d) or (e), Parent or either Buyer, as the case may be, shall make the wire transfer payment provided for in this Section 2.6(a).

(b) "Inventory Balance" as of a given date shall mean the portion of the amount shown on the balance sheet of FRC as "Inventories" that is allocable to the Purchased Locations. The Inventory Balance of FRC as of the date of the Interim Balance Sheet (the "Initial Inventory Balance"), without regard to any reserve or impairment taken with respect to Parent's exit from the FRC Business, was One Hundred Four Million Two Hundred Thirty-Eight Thousand Six Hundred Seventy-Nine Dollars (\$104,238,679).

(c) No later than twenty-one (21) days after the date of this Agreement, Buyers may deliver to the Seller Group a written notice listing any specific units of Inventory listed in the Disclosure Schedule that Buyers certify they are unable to locate after exercising their Best Efforts to do so and any specific units of Inventory

³⁶ Section 2.5 states the consideration for the purchased assets and divides the consideration into two categories: the \$74 million cash purchase price and the obligations assumed by the Buyer. Interestingly, it provides that the entire cash purchase price must be paid to the Seller on the date of purchase, prior to any adjustments.

that Buyers have reasonably determined in good faith are unusable and setting forth the reason for such determination (such Inventory, the "Seller Retained Inventory"). Within five (5) Business Days after receipt of any notice contemplated in the preceding sentence, Sellers may give written notice to Buyers that Sellers disagree with Buyers' list of Seller Retained Inventory. If Sellers do not provide such notice, the list contained in the notice from Buyers shall be the list of Seller Retained Inventory. If Sellers give such notice of disagreement with Buyers' list, Buyers and Sellers agree to negotiate in good faith to develop a list of Seller Retained Inventory, if any, as to which all parties are in agreement no later than the date that is fifteen (15) after the Closing Date. Sellers shall determine the Inventory Balance (excluding any Seller Retained Inventory) and the amount of Customer Deposits (excluding any Customer Deposits related to Seller Retained Inventory) as of the Closing Inventory Balance") and shall deliver notice thereof, together with a schedule setting forth the Inventory as of the Closing Date, to Buyers. The Closing Inventory Balance shall be determined on the same basis and applying the same accounting principles, policies and practices that were used in preparing the Interim Balance Sheet, without regard to any reserve or impairment taken with respect to Parent's exit from the FRC Business.³⁷

(d) If within fifteen (15) days following delivery of the Closing Inventory Balance and the amount of Customer Deposits, Buyers have not given Parent written notice of their objection as to the Closing Inventory Balance or Customer Deposits calculation (which notice shall state the basis of Buyers' objections), then the Closing Inventory Balance and Customer Deposits calculated by Parent shall be binding and conclusive on the parties and be used in computing the Adjustment Amount.³⁸

(e) If Buyers give Parent written notice of objection, and if Parent and Buyers fail to resolve the issues outstanding with respect to the calculation of the Closing Inventory Balance or Customer Deposits within fifteen (15) days of Parent's receipt of Buyers' objections notice, Parent and Buyers shall submit the issues remaining in dispute to the Independent Accountants for resolution applying the principles, policies and practices referred to in Section 2.6(c). "Independent Accountants" means the firm of independent public accountants determined by reference to the list of firms in Section 2.6(e) of the Disclosure Schedule, in the order of priority in which such firms are set forth therein. The Independent³⁹ Accountants shall be the first firm listed in the Disclosure Schedule, unless (i) either Parent or Buyers provide written notice (in the case of Buyers, with the notice contemplated in the first sentence of this subsection (e), and in the case of Parent, within three (3) Business Days after Parent's receipt of such notice) to the other that Parent or Buyers, as the case may be, reasonably believe(s) that such firm is not independent with respect to one or more of the parties to this Agreement or (ii) such firm declines to act as the Independent Accountant hereunder (such events

³⁸ This paragraph gives the Buyers only a 15-day window to object to the Seller's Closing Inventory Balance report and the Customer Deposits calculation. If the Buyer does not object within 15 days of delivery of these reports, then the amounts/calculations become binding. The relatively short time period benefits the Seller because it provides a short window of time for the Buyer to object to inventory balance reports and deposit calculations. Additionally, reports of those assets become binding against the Buyer if the Buyer fails to raise a timely objection to the calculations.

³⁹ If the Buyer objects to the Closing Inventory Balance or the Customer Deposits calculation within the 15-day window, but the parties fail to go any further to resolve the dispute within 15 days, the Buyer and Seller are required to submit the matter to Independent Accountants for resolution. Under this section, the selection of the "Independent Accountants" is made by referring to the Disclosure Schedule. Of course, either party may object to the selection, but if this clause becomes effective and the matter has to be submitted to such accountants, the parties may find themselves bound to the determinations made by third parties, who may or may not be accurate in their estimations.

³⁷ This clause permits the Buyer to adjust the purchase price for inventory items it discovers are missing or unusable. Such inventory will become "Seller Retained Inventory." The Seller may dispute this list by giving notice of their disagreement. In that case, the parties are obligated to negotiate in good faith to create a list of "Seller Retained Inventory," which will affect the after sale adjustment of the purchase price.

described in each of clause (i) and (ii) above being referred to herein as an "Accountant Disqualification"), in which case Independent Accountants shall mean the second firm listed in the Disclosure Schedule. unless an Accountant Disgualification exists with respect to such firm (with any subsequent notice to be given by any party within three (3) Business Days after the determination of any Accountant Disgualification). The procedure for the selection of the Independent Accountants shall continue as described in the preceding sentence until a firm listed in the Disclosure Schedule is identified as to which no Accountant Disgualification exists. and if an Accountant Disgualification exists as to all of the firms so listed, the parties shall negotiate in good faith to select a firm of independent public accountants to be the Independent Accountants. If issues are submitted to the Independent Accountants for resolution, (i) Parent and Buyers shall furnish or cause to be furnished to the Independent Accountants such work papers and other documents and information relating to the disputed issues as the Independent Accountants may request and are available to that party or its agents and shall be afforded the opportunity to present to the Independent Accountants any material relating to the disputed issues and to discuss the issues with the Independent Accountants, (ii) the determination by the Independent Accountants, as set forth in a notice to be delivered to both Parent and Buyers within thirty (30) days of the submission to the Independent Accountants of the issues remaining in dispute, shall be final, binding and conclusive on the parties and shall be used in the calculation of the Closing Inventory Balance, the Customer Deposits and the schedule of Inventory as of the Closing Date, and (iii) Parent on the one hand and Buyers on the other hand will each bear fifty percent (50%) of the fees and costs of the Independent Accountants for such determination.

(f) On or prior to the fifteenth (15th) day after the Closing Date, Sellers shall deliver to Buyers a complete and accurate list of all Sales Agreements under which (i) the sales transactions contemplated thereby were closed prior to the Closing Date and (ii) the total purchase price payable thereunder was fully funded five (5) Business Days following the Closing Date. Buyers shall have five (5) Business Days from their receipt of such list of Sales Agreements within which to provide Sellers with written notice of their reasonable objection to such list, and if Buyers do not provide such notice within such period, that list shall constitute the list of "Closed and Funded Sales Agreements." If Buyers provide such notice to Sellers within such five (5) Business Day period, Buyers and Sellers agree to work in good faith to develop a list of such Sales Agreements as to which all parties are in agreement.

Section 2.7 Allocation of Purchase Price. Buyers shall prepare and deliver IRS Form 8594 to Sellers within ninety (90) days after the Closing Date and the parties shall cooperate in good faith to determine an agreeable allocation of the Purchase Price within five (5) Business Days after the delivery of such Form 8594 to Sellers. After the Closing, the parties shall make consistent use of the allocation, fair market value and useful lives determined in accordance with the preceding sentence for all Tax purposes and in all filings, declarations and reports with the IRS in respect thereof, including the reports required to be filed under Section 1060 of the Code. In any Proceeding related to the determination of any Tax, neither Buyers nor Sellers shall contend or represent that such allocation is not a correct allocation.⁴⁰

Section 2.8 Closing. The purchase and sale provided for in this Agreement (the "Closing") will take place at the offices of Nelson Mullins Riley & Scarborough, LLP at 999 Peachtree Street, N.E., Suite 1400, Atlanta, GA 30309, commencing at 10:00 a.m. (local time) on the latest of (a) August 1, 2005, (b) the date

⁴⁰ Under this paragraph, the Buyer and Seller have 95 days to determine and agree upon the allocation of the purchase price among the purchased assets. These allocations are critical for determining gain and basis amounts with regard to the purchased assets. While this section requires the parties to cooperate to determine "an agreeable allocation," it does not provide what happens if the parties cannot or do not agree to an allocation. Thus, it appears that a disagreement regarding allocation of the purchase price could be resolved by the courts pursuant to section 12.5. Aside from the expenses of litigation, the real danger is that the determination of these critical tax questions would be left to the court, who may or may not have the expertise.

that is five (5) Business Days following the termination of the applicable waiting period under the HSR Act, (c) the date that is five (5) Business Days after the Minimum Number of Tier 1 Consents, the Minimum Percentage of Tier 2 Consents and the Minimum Percentage of Tier 3 Consents have been obtained, and (d) the date that is five Business Days after the Seller Group Consents have been obtained, unless Buyers and the Seller Group otherwise agree. Subject to the provisions of Article IX, failure to consummate the purchase and sale provided for in this Agreement on the date and time and at the place determined pursuant to this Section 2.8 will not result in the termination of this Agreement and will not relieve any party of any obligation under this Agreement. In such a situation, the Closing will occur as soon as practicable, subject to Article IX.⁴¹

Section 2.9 Closing Obligations of Sellers.⁴² In addition to any other documents to be delivered under other provisions of this Agreement, at the Closing Sellers shall deliver to Buyers the following, each dated the Closing Date and duly executed by the appropriate Seller:

(a) The Assignment and Assumption Agreement;

(b) For each Buyer, a bill of sale for all of the Purchased Assets to be acquired by such Buyer that are Tangible Personal Property in substantially the form of Exhibit D, with such changes as may be agreed to by the parties (the "Bill of Sale"), and an assignment of the Purchased Assets to be acquired by such Buyer that are intangible personal property in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Seller Group and Buyers;

(c) For each interest in Owned Real Property, a recordable general warranty deed, and for each Leased Real Property, a Lease Assignment and Assumption Agreement or such other appropriate document or instrument of transfer, as the case may require, each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyers ;

(d) Such other deeds, bills of sale, assignments, certificates of title, documents and other instruments of transfer and conveyance or certificates similar in nature to the certificates described in Section 2.10(b) as may reasonably be requested by Buyers, each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyers and executed by Sellers;

(e) A certificate executed by each member of the Seller Group as to the compliance by the Seller Group with Sections 7.1 and 7.2;

(f) A certificate of the secretaries of each member of the Seller Group certifying, as complete and accurate as of the Closing, attached copies of the Governing Documents of each member of the Seller Group, certifying and attaching all requisite resolutions or actions of the respective Person's board of directors approving the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions and certifying to the incumbency and signatures of the officers of such Persons executing this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements

(g) The Interim Stocking Agreement;

⁴¹ The location, time, and date of the closing are stated in this paragraph. The date takes into account applicable waiting and consent periods. Failure to close on the specified date and time and at the specified location do not, however, terminate the agreement. It merely means that the parties will close the deal "as soon as practicable," which connotes reasonableness and best efforts.

⁴² The function of Section 2.9 is to identify the documents and collateral agreements that the Seller is obligated to execute and provide to the Buyer at closing.

(h) The Non-Competition Agreement; and

(i) Accurate and complete copies of the Contracts constituting Purchased Assets, which shall be deemed delivered to Buyers if such Contracts are at the Purchased Locations.

Section 2.10 Closing Obligations of Buyers.⁴³ In addition to any other documents to be delivered under other provisions of this Agreement, at the Closing Buyers shall pay to the Seller Group the Purchase Price in accordance with Section 2.5 and shall, and shall cause the appropriate Buyer Parties to, deliver to the Seller Group the following, each dated the Closing Date and duly executed by a Buyer or the appropriate Buyer Party, as applicable:

(a) The Assignment and Assumption Agreements;

(b) Such certificates as Sellers may reasonably request in order to avoid incurring any sales or similar Taxes with respect to the sale of Inventory to Buyers, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Sellers and executed by the appropriate Buyer;

(c) A certificate of the secretary of each Buyer (and, if applicable, Buyer Party) certifying, as complete and accurate as of the Closing, attached copies of the Governing Documents of such Buyer or Buyer Party as appropriate, certifying and attaching all requisite resolutions or actions of such Buyer's or Buyer Party's, as appropriate, board of directors approving the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions and certifying to the incumbency and signatures of the officers of such Buyer or Buyer Party, as appropriate, executing this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements;

(d) A certificate executed by each Buyer certifying as to the compliance by such Buyer and the Buyer Parties with Section 8.1 and 8.2;

(e) The Interim Stocking Agreement; and

(f) The Non-Competition Agreement.

Section 2.11 Consents.

(a) If there are any Tier 3 Consents that have not yet been obtained (or otherwise are not in full force and effect) as of the Closing Date and the Minimum Number of Tier 1 Consents, the Minimum Percentage of Tier 2 Consents or the Minimum Percentage of Tier 3 Consents have not been obtained, in the case of each Lease as to which such Tier 3 Consents were not obtained (or otherwise are not in full force and effect) (the "Restricted Material Leases"), Buyers may waive the closing conditions as to obtaining at least the Minimum Number of Tier 1 Consents, the Minimum Percentage of Tier 2 Consents and the Minimum Percentage of Tier 3 Consents with respect to any Tier 3 Consent. If the Minimum Number of Tier 1 Consents, the Minimum Percentage of Tier 2 Consents and the Minimum Percentage of Tier 3 Consents have been obtained or Buyers waive their rights with respect to such closing conditions and the Closing occurs, notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement, neither this Agreement nor the Assignment and Assumption Agreements nor any other document related to the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions shall constitute a sale, assignment, assumption, transfer, conveyance or delivery or an attempted sale, assignment, assumption, transfer, conveyance or delivery of the Restricted Material Leases, and following the Closing, the parties shall use Best Efforts, and cooperate with each other, to obtain the Tier 3 Consent relating to each Restricted Material Lease as quickly as practicable. Pending the obtaining of such Tier 3 Consents relating to any Re-

⁴³ Like the Seller, the Buyer is also obligated to provide the listed documents and agreements to the Seller at the time of closing.

stricted Material Lease, the parties shall cooperate with each other in any reasonable and lawful arrangements designed to provide to Buyers the benefits of use of the Restricted Material Lease for its term (or any right or benefit arising thereunder, including the enforcement for the benefit of Buyers of any and all rights of a Seller against a Third Party thereunder). Once a Tier 3 Consent for the sale, assignment, assumption, transfer, conveyance and delivery of a Restricted Material Lease is obtained, Sellers shall promptly assign, transfer, convey and deliver such Restricted Material Lease to the applicable Buyer or the designated Buyer Party, and the applicable Buyer shall assume the obligations under such Restricted Material Lease assigned to such Buyer or the designated Buyer Party from and after the date of assignment to such Buyer pursuant to a special-purpose assignment and assumption agreement substantially similar in terms to those of the Assignment and Assumption Agreements (which special-purpose agreement the parties shall prepare, execute and deliver in good faith at the time of such transfer, all at no additional cost to Buyers).

(b) If there are any Consents listed in Section 3.4 of the Disclosure Schedule that are not listed in Section 7.3 of the Disclosure Schedule as Tier 3 Consents (the "Nonmaterial Consents") which have not yet been obtained (or otherwise are not in full force and effect) as of the Closing, Buyers shall elect at the Closing, in the case of each of the Contracts, Sales Agreements or Leases as to which such Nonmaterial Consents were not obtained (or otherwise are not in full force and effect) (the "Restricted Nonmaterial Contracts"), whether to

(i) accept the assignment of such Restricted Nonmaterial Contract, in which case, as between Buyers and the Seller Group, such Restricted Nonmaterial Contract shall, to the maximum extent practicable and notwithstanding the failure to obtain the applicable Nonmaterial Consent, be transferred at the Closing pursuant to the Assignment and Assumption Agreements as elsewhere provided under this Agreement or

(ii) reject the assignment of such Restricted Nonmaterial Contract, in which case, notwithstanding any portion of this Agreement, (A) neither this Agreement nor the Assignment and Assumption Agreements nor any other document related to the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions shall constitute a sale, assignment, assumption, conveyance or delivery or an attempted sale, assignment, assumption, transfer, conveyance or delivery of such Restricted Nonmaterial Contract, and (B) Sellers shall retain such Restricted Nonmaterial Contract and all Obligations arising therefrom or relating thereto.

Section 2.12 Proration of Charges.⁴⁴ Within one (1) month after the Closing Date, the parties shall agree on a proration of charges incurred or to be incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business in connection with the operation of the Purchased Locations for utilities, telephone service, maintenance charges, local Real Property and ad valorem taxes, rent and similar charges and expenses. This proration shall reflect the principle that all charges and expenses attributable to the period at or after the Effective Time are for the account of Buyers and all charges and expenses attributable to the period prior to the Effective Time are for the account of Sellers. Promptly following the parties' agreement on such proration, either Seller shall pay Buyers, or either Buyer shall pay Sellers, as applicable, in cash, the net amount determined as result of such proration to be either owed to Buyers or owed to Sellers, as applicable. In the event of a conflict between this Section 2.12 and Sections 2.1, 2.2, 2.3 or 2.4, the provisions of Sections 2.1, 2.2, 2.3 and 2.4 shall control.

⁴⁴ Section 2.12 is important because it requires the Seller and Buyer to share pro rata the operational expenses attributable to the purchased assets. The parties share the expenses according to the time at which the expenses were incurred. This paragraph protects the Seller from liability for expenses incurred after the asset purchase become effective; it protects the Buyer from liability for expenses incurred prior to the time the deal becomes effective.

ARTICLE III

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SELLER GROUP⁴⁵

Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule, each member of the Seller Group represents and warrants, jointly and severally, to Buyers as follows:

Section 3.1 Organization and Good Standing.⁴⁶ Each member of the Seller Group is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of their applicable state of organization, with full corporate power and authority to conduct its business as it is now being conducted, to own or use the properties and assets that it purports to own or use, and to perform all of its obligations under the Leases and Contracts to which it is a party. Each member of the Seller Group is duly qualified to do business as a foreign corporation and is in good standing under the laws of each state or other jurisdiction in which the FRC Business requires the relevant member of the Seller Group to qualify to transact business as a foreign corporation and in which the absence to be so qualified would have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.2 Due Authorization; Power and Authority.⁴⁷ Each member of the Seller Group has the right, power and capacity to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and all the documents and instruments referred to herein and contemplated hereby, including the Ancillary Agreements, and to consummate the Contemplated Transactions. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements, and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Seller Group. This Agreement has been, and each of the Ancillary Agreements and the Bill of Sale after execution and delivery thereof at the Closing will have been, duly and validly executed and delivered by the relevant member of the Seller Group and constitute their respective legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or similar laws in effect which affect the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or equitable principles.

Section 3.3 No Conflicts.⁴⁸ Subject to obtaining the Consents and making the filings described in Section 3.4 and except for such matters that would not prevent the consummation of the Contemplated Transac-

⁴⁵ In all, the Seller's representations and warranties span for twenty-two sections in the agreement. Most of them are drafted to give the Buyer some assurance that it will not assume any liabilities beyond those specifically agreed upon.

⁴⁶ The purpose of Section 3.1 is to assure the Buyer that the Seller has complied with state requirements for organization and that the Seller exists as a valid legal entity under state law. Proof of such existence and organization is critical to the Seller's authority to conduct business in the state, including acquiring and disposing of the various assets that are the subject of this transaction. The Buyer may require (or acquire as part of its due diligence process) the Seller to provide adequate proof of the Seller's organization and good standing. Such proof may consist of a certificate of existence issued by the Tennessee Secretary of State, a copy of the Seller's corporate charter, and a copy of Seller's bylaws.

⁴⁷ Similar to Section 3.1, Section 3.2 assures the Buyer that the Seller has the corporate power and authority to "execute, deliver and perform" the asset purchase agreement, including the related transactions. As Hamilton and Heminway point out, "[t]he existence of corporate power and authority is dependent upon state corporate law, the corporation's charter and bylaws, and any effective board of directors policies or [BOD's] or shareholder's resolutions" *See* Hamilton & Heminway, *supra* note 9, at 226 n.41.

⁴⁸ Section 2.4 is important because it assures the Buyer that the Seller's execution of the agreement and consummation of the transaction does not violate any of the provisions of the Seller's governing documents, any other agreements with third parties, any laws or court orders, and does not cause of the purchased assets to be encumbered beyond those encumbrances agreed to by the Buyer. This type of clause is sometimes referred to as a "noncontravention clause."

tions, the execution and delivery by the Seller Group of this Agreement and of the Ancillary Agreements, and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions by the Seller Group, will not:

(a) Violate or conflict with any of the provisions of any Governing Document of a member of the Seller Group;

(b) Violate, conflict with, result in a Breach or default under, cause termination of, create any right of termination under or any adverse change of rights under (including the acceleration of payments under), any term or condition of, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance pursuant to, any mortgage, indenture, contract, license, permit, instrument or other agreement, document or instrument to which a member of the Seller Group is a party, or by which a member of the Seller Group or by the Purchased Assets may be bound which, individually or in the aggregate, would have a Material Adverse Effect;

(c) Violate any Legal Requirement or any valid and enforceable court order or ruling of any Governmental Body binding upon a member of the Seller Group, or by which the Purchased Assets may be bound, which, individually or in the aggregate, would have a Material Adverse Effect; or

(d) Result in the creation or imposition of any Encumbrance (other than a Permitted Encumbrance) upon any Purchased Asset.

Section 3.4 Required Consents, Approvals and Filings. Except for the expiration or earlier termination of the waiting period under the HSR Act and the Consents specified on the Disclosure Schedule and except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Material Adverse Effect, no Consent is required by virtue of the execution hereof by a member of the Seller Group or the consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions by the Seller Group to avoid a Breach under, or the creation of an Encumbrance on, the Purchased Assets pursuant to the terms of any regulation, order, decree or award of any court or Governmental Body or any Contract to which a member of the Seller Group is a party or to which the Purchased Assets are subject. Except for filings under the HSR Act, there are no filings or similar procedures required of the Seller Group with respect to any Governmental Body in connection with the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 3.5 Title to Purchased Assets Other Than Real Property.⁴⁹ Sellers have good and transferable title to the Purchased Assets (other than Owned Real Property and Leased Real Property) free and clear of all Encumbrances except for such Encumbrances as are disclosed on the Disclosure Schedule and Permitted Personal Property Encumbrances. "Permitted Personal Property Encumbrances" mean (a) except with respect to Inventory, mechanics', carriers', workmens', repairmens' or other like Encumbrances arising or incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business, and (b) Encumbrances for Taxes and other governmental charges which are not due and payable or which may thereafter be paid without penalty. (This Section 3.5 does not relate to Real Property or interests in Real Property, it being the intent of the parties that such items are the subject of Sections 3.12 and 3.13.)

⁴⁹ Section 3.5 provides the Buyer with the assurance that none of the purchased assets (other than real property) are encumbered or non-transferable, other than those expressly listed in the appropriate disclosure documents. The Sellers are representing that they possess clear title to transfer to the Buyers with regard to the purchased assets other than real property.

Section 3.6 Financial Statements.⁵⁰ The Disclosure Schedule sets forth the unaudited balance sheet of FRC as of March 31, 2005 (the "Interim Balance Sheet"), and the related unaudited statements of income for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2005 (together with Interim Balance Sheet, including the notes thereto, the "Financial Statements"). The Financial Statements have been prepared from the accounting books and records of FRC in conformity with the accounting principles disclosed in the notes thereto and fairly present, in all material respects, the financial position as of the date thereof and the results of the operations of FRC for the period therein described, in each case in accordance with GAAP, except as otherwise provided in the Financial Statements and the notes thereto.

Section 3.7 Condition of Facilities.⁵¹ All Improvements on Owned Real Property and all Improvements on the Leased Real Property are in substantial compliance with applicable material Legal Requirements, including zoning and land use ordinances and regulations. The Improvements included in the Purchased Assets are in a condition adequate for the conduct of the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations as currently conducted. To the Knowledge of FRC, none of the Owned Real Property or the Leased Real Property is subject to (a) any governmental decree or order, including any condemnation or eminent domain proceeding, pending or threatened, to be sold or taken by any Governmental Body, or (b) any rights-of-way, building use restrictions, exceptions, variances, reservations or limitations that, individually or in the aggregate, materially impair the ability of FRC to conduct the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations as currently conducted. The Tangible Personal Property included in the Purchased Assets, taken as a whole, is in a condition adequate for the conduct of the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations as currently conducted. The Purchased Assets constitute all of the assets and properties of any nature necessary to operate the Purchased Locations in the manner presently operated by Sellers except for such assets and properties as are described in Section 2.2(a) through (t).

Section 3.8 Inventory. All items included in the Inventory consist of a quality and quantity usable and, with respect to finished goods, saleable, in the Ordinary Course of Business of the Sellers except for obsolete items and items of below-standard quality, and Buyers acknowledge that the Purchase Price and Adjustment Amount calculation reflect the agreed upon allowance for the condition of the Inventory. All of the Inventory at the Purchased Locations is owned by Sellers, except pre-owned, consigned Inventory and except as disclosed on the Disclosure Schedule. Inventory now on hand that was purchased after the date of Interim Balance Sheet was purchased in the Ordinary Course of Business of FRC at a cost not exceeding market prices prevailing at the time of purchase.

Section 3.9 Events Subsequent. Since the date of the Interim Balance Sheet, (a) Sellers have conducted the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations in the Ordinary Course of Business and have not taken any action that would not be permitted under Section 5.1(a), (c), (e) or (h) after the date of this Agreement, and (b) there have been no events, changes, effects or developments that have had or would reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 3.10 Taxes.⁵²

⁵⁰ Section 3.6 assures the Buyer that the Seller's financial statements are correct and conform to agreed-upon accounting standards. This representation is important because it protects the Buyer if the Seller's financial records are incorrect as to the financial position of the Seller. The accuracy of financial records is critical to such a transaction, as part or all of the purchase price is based on the financial position of the Seller.

⁵¹ Section 3.7 assures the Buyer that the purchased facilities are in compliance with all legal requirements and that there are no encumbrances on the property, such as rights-of-way or those stemming from condemnation proceedings or eminent domain proceedings. This section is crucial for the Buyer, who will want to be aware of any potential liability that may result from the failure of the purchased facilities to comply with applicable legal requirements.

(a) All material Tax Returns required to be filed by or on behalf of Sellers with respect to the FRC Business have been duly filed on a timely basis and such Tax Returns are true, complete and correct in all material respects. None of the Sellers currently is the beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any material Tax Return with respect to the FRC Business, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business.

(b) All Taxes owed with respect to the FRC Business (whether or not shown to be payable on the material Tax Returns) have been paid in full on a timely basis, other than Taxes that are being contested in good faith, as specified on the Disclosure Schedule. None of the Sellers has waived any statutes of limitations or agreed to any extension of time with respect to a Tax assessment or deficiency with respect to the FRC Business.

(c) Sellers, with respect to the FRC Business, have withheld and paid over all material Taxes required to have been withheld and paid over, and complied with all material information reporting and withholding requirements, including maintenance of required records with respect thereto, in connection with amounts paid or owing to any employee, creditor or independent contractor of the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations.

(d) There are no Encumbrances on any of the Purchased Assets with respect to Taxes, other than liens for Taxes not yet due and payable or for Taxes that a Seller is contesting in good faith through appropriate proceedings, as specified in the Disclosure Schedule, and for which appropriate reserves have been established on the Financial Statements.

Section 3.11 No Violation of Law; Governmental Authorizations.⁵³ The FRC Business at the Purchased Locations is not in violation in any material respect of any applicable material Legal Requirement or Order of a Governmental Body. No member of the Seller Group has received written notice of any enforcement action against any member of the Seller Group relating to the Purchased Assets in connection with any material violation or alleged material violation of any material applicable Legal Requirement. To the Knowledge of the Seller Group, the FRC Business possesses all material Governmental Authorizations required for the operation of the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations as currently conducted. (Buyers acknowledge that this Section 3.11 shall not relate to environmental matters, it being the intent of the parties that such matters shall be governed solely by Section 3.18.)

Section 3.12 Owned Real Property.⁵⁴ The Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of all Owned Real Property of Sellers. FRC or the applicable FRC Subsidiary owns such Owned Real Property in fee simple, free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than the Permitted Real Property Encumbrances, if any. To the Knowledge of the Seller Group, there are no Permitted Real Property Encumbrances described in subsection (b)

⁵² Section 3.10 is important because it makes clear that the Seller is in compliance with federal, state, and local tax laws with regard to the purchased assets. This assurance is important to the Buyer, as encumbrances on assets by virtue of tax liabilities is as serious as any other type of encumbrance.

⁵³ Section 3.11 is important because it assures the Buyer that the Seller is not in violation of any laws with respect to the purchashed assets. Furthermore, this paragraph declares that the Seller has obtained any required governmental authorizations to operate/conduct business with respect to the purchased assets.

⁵⁴ Section 3.12 is a crucial aspect of the deal, as it declares that the Sellers have good title to the "owned real property" being sold and that Sellers can, in fact, transfer these particular assets. The section also assures the Buyers that these assets are not encumbered in any way other than the encumbrances already disclosed and "permitted" under the agreement.

below that would have a material and adverse effect on the value of the affected parcel of Owned Real Property. For purposes hereof, the term "Permitted Real Property Encumbrances" shall mean:

(a) Statutory liens for current taxes or other governmental charges with respect to the Owned Real Property⁵⁵ not yet due and payable or the amount of validity of which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings by any member of the FRC Group;

(b) Landlord's liens, or mechanics', carriers', workers', repairers' and similar liens arising or incurred in the Ordinary Course of Business for amounts which are not delinquent;

(c) Zoning, entitlement, building and other land use regulations imposed by Governmental Bodies having jurisdiction over the Owned Real Property;

(d) Minor title defects (with respect to Owned Real Property constituting Inventory), covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements and other similar matters affecting title to the Owned Real Property that do not materially impair the occupancy or use of the Owned Real Property for the purposes for which it is currently used in connection with the operation of the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations or impair the ability to sell any such Owned Real Property; and

(e) Matters that would be disclosed by a survey which do not materially impair the occupancy or use of the Owned Real Property for the purposes for which it is currently used in connection with the operation of the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations or impair the ability to sell any such Owned Real Property.

Section 3.13 Leased Real Property.⁵⁶ The Disclosure Schedule contains a complete list of Leases included in the Purchased Assets.

(a) Each Lease is in full force and effect and is valid and enforceable in accordance with its terms; and each Lease is assignable by Sellers or the relevant Sellers' Affiliates to Buyers without the consent of any other Person, except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule.

(b) No Seller has received written notice of any continuing default under any Lease by a Seller and, to the Knowledge of Sellers, there has not occurred any material default thereunder by any other party thereto.

(c) Sellers have provided Buyers with a complete, true and correct copy of each Lease, together with any amendments or modifications thereto, referenced on the Disclosure Schedule. No Seller has made any previous assignment, transfer or other disposition of all or any part of its interest in any Leases and there are no Encumbrances (other than Permitted Encumbrances) covering any Lease that will survive the Closing.

(d) There are no written or, to the Knowledge of Sellers, oral agreements pursuant to which any Person other than Sellers has any legal right to possession of the Leased Real Property.

⁵⁵ Under this agreement, "Owned Real Property" means all Real Property at a Purchased Location and all Real Property that is held for sale that is owned by the Seller, as listed in the agreement's Disclosure Schedule.

⁵⁶ "Leased Real Property" means any Real Property at a Purchased Location in which any Seller has rights pursuant to a Lease, as listed in the Disclosure Schedule. The Seller's rights under its lease agreements with third parties are valuable assets in this transaction. Accordingly, this section assures the Buyer that these rights are secure and that the Seller has not defaulted on or violated any lease agreements. Additionally, the Buyer is assured that its obligations under the assumed lease agreements are fully disclosed through the Seller's provision of applicable lease agreements.

Section 3.14 Litigation. The Disclosure Schedule sets forth all litigation, suits, actions, investigations, indictments or informations, proceedings or arbitrations pending, or to the Knowledge of the Seller Group, threatened, before any court, arbitration tribunal, or judicial, Governmental Body, against Sellers relating to the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations or the Purchased Assets (a "Proceeding") and which

(a) involve a claim against Sellers of, or which involve an unspecified amount which could reasonably be expected to result in liability of, more than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000),

(b) seek any injunctive relief which would adversely affect Buyers' acquisition, ownership or operation of the Purchased Assets, or

(c) seek to prevent or delay Sellers' consummation of the Contemplated Transactions. There are no judgments, orders, writs, injunctions, decrees, indictments or informations, grand jury subpoenas or civil investigative demands or awards against Sellers directly relating to the Purchased Assets to which either Sellers is a party or binding upon Sellers that is unsatisfied or that requires continuing compliance therewith by Sellers and that involves an amount in excess of Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000) or provides injunctive relief.

Section 3.15 Employees. The Disclosure Schedule sets forth the names, current compensation, job title, date of hiring or commencement of employment of all Employees. As of the date of this Agreement, no officer or manager of a Purchased Location has notified any Seller in writing of any present intent to terminate employment.

Section 3.16 Collective Bargaining. There are no labor contracts or collective bargaining agreements covering wages, hours or working conditions for any of the Employees, and no other collective bargaining agreement or union contract is currently being negotiated by Sellers or any Seller Subsidiary. There is no grievance or arbitration Proceeding pending that would have an adverse effect on the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations.

Section 3.17 Contracts and Sales Agreements.

(a) The Disclosure Schedule contains an accurate and complete list of all Sales Agreements included in the Purchased Assets for which a customer record has been created in Sellers' accounting system as of the date of this Agreement and the following Contracts:

(i) Each Contract included in the Purchased Assets that (A) involves performance of services or delivery of goods or materials by or to Sellers of an amount or value in excess of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) per year for Contracts that relate to a particular Purchased Location or Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000) per year for Contracts that relate to the FRC Business as a whole, or (B) has a remaining term of more than one (1) year from the date of this Agreement;

(ii) Each material Contract included in the Purchased Assets containing covenants that purport to restrict materially Sellers' business activity or limit materially the freedom of Sellers to engage in any line of business or to compete with any Person; and

(iii) Each Contract included in the Purchased Assets providing for payments to or by any Person based on sales, purchases or profits, other than direct payments for goods.

(b) Each Contract and Sales Agreement identified or required to be identified pursuant to Section 3.17(a) is in full force and effect and is valid and enforceable in accordance with its terms and is assignable by the relevant Sellers to Buyers without the consent of any other Person. No member of the Seller Group has received written notice of any material Breach under any Contract or Sales Agreements identified or required to be identified pursuant to Section 3.17(a) by the Sellers and, to the Knowledge of the Seller Group, there has not occurred any material Breach thereunder by any other party thereto. To the knowledge of Sellers, Sellers have not given to or received from any other Person, at any time since January 1, 2005, any written notice regarding any actual or alleged violation or Breach of, or default under, any Contract or Sales Agreement identified or required to be identified pursuant to Section 3.17(a).

(c) Section 3.17(c) of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of Contracts that are within the description set forth in Section 3.17(a)(i) and that are used in the FRC Business, but are not used exclusively in the FRC Business conducted at the Purchased Locations. The parties hereby agree to cooperate in good faith to determine, by the date that is twenty-one (21) days after the date of this Agreement, which, if any, of such Contracts should be Purchased Assets and which Contracts should be Excluded Assets. The parties also agree to negotiate in good faith to make appropriate arrangements to provide, on an interim basis, services to Buyers related to any such Contracts that are determined to be Excluded Assets. Any such Contracts that the parties determine should be Purchased Assets shall not be counted against the dollar limit set forth in Section 5.4(d).

Section 3.18 Environmental and Safety Matters.⁵⁷

(a) The FRC Business conducted by the Sellers at the Purchased Locations possesses all requisite Governmental Authorizations required under the Environmental Laws for the operation there as currently conducted and those required for the current occupancy and use of the Owned Real Property and the Leased Real Property, except such Governmental Authorizations as to which the failure to so possess would not have a Material Adverse Effect.⁵⁸ Each such Governmental Authorization is in full force and effect and, to the Knowledge of the Seller Group, no violation, suspension or cancellation of any such Governmental Authorization is threatened. Each such Governmental Authorization will be in full force and effect as of the Closing Date.

(b) Except to the extent that noncompliance would not have a Material Adverse Effect,⁵⁹ the FRC Business conducted by the Sellers at the Purchased Locations is in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Environmental Laws and all material Governmental Authorizations required under Environmental

⁵⁷ This section provides information relating to the Seller's compliance with environmental laws and regulations with respect to the purchased assets. Such disclosure is critical, as purchasers of assets (especially real property) can be forced to bear clean up costs even if the environmental violations were caused by its predecessor.

⁵⁸ "Material Adverse Effect" means any event, change, circumstance or effect that is or would be materially adverse to (a) the business, financial condition or results of operations of the FRC Business taken as a whole, other than any event, change, circumstance or effect relating (i) to the economy or financial markets in general, (ii) in general to the industries in which Sellers operate and not specifically relating to Sellers, or (iii) to the impact of the execution of this Agreement or the disclosure thereof or of the Contemplated Transactions, or (b) the ability of any party to consummate the Contemplated Transactions.

⁵⁹ For purposes of this agreement, the term "Material Adverse Effect" means any event, change, circumstance or effect that is or would be materially adverse to (a) the business, financial condition or results of operations of the [Fleetwood] business taken as a whole, other than any event, change, circumstance or effect relating (i) to the economy or financial markets in general, (ii) in general to industries in which Sellers operate and not specifically relating to Sellers, or (iii) to the impact of the execution of this Agreement or the disclosure thereof or of the Contemplated Transactions, or (b) the ability of any party to consummate the Contemplated Transactions.

Laws. There is no pending or, to the Knowledge of the Seller Group, threatened civil or criminal litigation, potentially responsible party notice letter, formal administrative proceeding, investigation, inquiry or information request by any Governmental Body, relating to any Environmental Law involving the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations or the Purchased Assets.

(c) Except to the extent that such Releases would not have a Material Adverse Effect, to the Knowledge of the Seller Group, there have been no Releases of any Hazardous Materials into the Environment that would cause the FRC Business at the Purchased Locations to incur material costs pursuant to Environmental Laws.

(d) This Section 3.18 contains the sole and exclusive representations and warranties of any member of the Seller Group with respect to environmental or safety matters, including without limitation any matter arising under Environmental Laws.

Section 3.19 Seller Employee Plans.⁶⁰

(a) Sellers or Parent have made available to Buyers copies of each material (i) employee benefit plan as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA covering Employees or (ii) obligation to, arrangement with, or plan or program for the benefit of, Employees, including, but not limited to, bonuses, incentive compensation, deferred compensation, supplemental pensions, vacations, severance pay, insurance or any other benefit, program or practice for Employees which is not included in clause (i) (each, a "Seller Employee Plan"). The Disclosure Schedule lists the Seller Employee Plans.

(b) Each Seller Employee Plan has been administered in material compliance with the terms of such Seller Employee Plan and the provisions of all applicable Legal Requirements.

(c) There are no Proceedings pending, or to the Knowledge of the Seller Group, threatened with respect to any Seller Employee Plan, other than routine claims for benefits.

Section 3.20 Solvency.⁶¹ The Seller Group is not now insolvent, nor will the Seller Group be rendered insolvent by any of the Contemplated Transactions. As used in this section, "insolvent" means that the sum of the debts and other probable Obligations of the Seller Group exceeds the present fair value of their assets. Immediately after giving effect to the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, the Seller Group will be able to pay its Obligations as they become due in the usual course of business, the Seller Group will not have unreasonably small capital with which to conduct its present or proposed business, the Seller Group will not have assets (calculated at fair market value) that exceed its Obligations, and taking into account all pending and threatened litigation, final judgments against the Seller Group in actions for money damages are not reasonably anticipated to be rendered at a time when, or in amounts such that, the Seller Group will be unable to satisfy any such judgments in any such actions and the earliest reasonable time at which such judgments might be rendered) as well as all other obligations of the Seller Group. The cash available to the Seller Group, after taking into account all other anticipated uses of the cash, will be sufficient to pay all such debts and judgments promptly in accordance with their terms.

⁶⁰ Section 3.19 is important because it assures the Buyer that the Seller is not in violation of any employee benefit agreements or federal law governing employee benefit plans (i.e., ERISA). Basically, it says that the Seller is in "good standing" with respect to the employee benefit plans it administers.

⁶¹ Section 3.20 is a further assurance of the Seller's financial standing. It deals with the specific issue of solvency, providing that the Seller does not experience "cash-flow-type" problems that might hinder the transaction or the assets to be transferred.

Section 3.21 Books and Records. The Records of the FRC Business that have been made available to Buyers are complete and correct in all material respects and have been maintained in accordance with sound business practices.

Section 3.22 Brokers. Except as set forth in the Disclosure Schedule, none of Sellers has used any broker or finder in connection with the Contemplated Transactions. Neither Buyer, nor any of their respective Affiliates, has or shall have any Obligation or otherwise suffer or incur any loss as a result of or in connection with any brokerage or finder's fee or other commission of any Person retained by Sellers in connection with any of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 3.23 No Other Representations or Warranties.⁶² EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY AND EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS ARTICLE III, (A) NO MEMBER OF THE SELLER GROUP MAKES ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, AT LAW OR IN EQUITY, RELATING TO THE PURCHASED ASSETS, THE ASSUMED OBLIGATIONS OR THE BUSINESS, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY AS TO VALUE, MERCHANTABILITY, FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR FOR ORDINARY PURPOSES, OR ANY OTHER MATTER, AND (B) THE PURCHASED ASSETS AND THE ASSUMED OBLIGATIONS ARE CONVEYED ON AN "AS IS, WHERE IS" BASIS AS OF THE CLOSING, AND BUYERS SHALL RELY UPON THEIR OWN EXAMINATION THEREOF.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF BUYERS⁶³

Buyers represent and warrant to the Seller Group as follows:

Section 4.1 Organization and Good Standing. Buyers and each Buyer Party are corporations duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of their applicable state of organization, with full corporate power and authority to conduct their business as it is now being conducted and to perform all of their obligations under the Assumed Obligations. Buyers and each Buyer Party are duly qualified to do business as foreign corporations and are in good standing under the laws of each state or other jurisdiction in which their business requires Buyers and each Buyer Party to qualify to transact business as foreign corporations and in which the absence to be so qualified would have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.2 Due Authorization; Power and Authority. Buyers and each Buyer Party have the right, power and capacity to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement and all the documents and instruments referred to herein and contemplated hereby, including the Ancillary Agreements, and to consummate the Contemplated Transactions. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Ancillary Agreements, and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions have been duly and validly authorized

⁶² Section 3.23 is an important protection for the Seller, as it makes clear that the only warranties or representations that are made by the Seller are those expressly included in the written agreement. It is a protection to the Seller because it puts the Buyer on notice that it cannot assert that the Seller made additional representations or warranties as part of the transaction.

⁶³ It is worth highlighting that the Buyer's representations and warranties are contained in seven sections of the agreement, while the Seller's span twenty-two sections. Overall, the Buyer is giving the Seller assurance that it is in good financial condition to make this purchase and that it has the authority to execute the deal. As noted above, however, the Seller has made a broad range of reps and warranties—everything from financial condition to environmental and employment matters. This "imbalance" typically exists because the Buyer will usually bargain for provisions designed to protect if from various types of liability.

by all necessary corporate action on the part of Buyers and each Buyer Party. This agreement has been, and each of the Ancillary Agreements after execution and delivery thereof at the Closing will have been, duly and validly executed and delivered by Buyers and each Buyer Party and constitute their respective legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, except as such enforce-ability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium, reorganization or similar laws in effect which affect the enforcement of creditors' rights generally or equitable principles.

Section 4.3 No Conflicts. Subject to obtaining the consents and approvals and making the filings described in Section 4.4 and except for such matters that would not prevent the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, the execution and delivery by Buyers of this Agreement and of the Ancillary Agreements, and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions by Buyers and each Buyer Party, will not:

(a) Violate or conflict with any of the provisions of any Governing Document of Buyers or any Buyer Party;

(b) Violate, conflict with, result in a Breach or default under, cause termination of, create any right of termination under or any adverse change of rights under (including the acceleration of payments under), any term or condition of, or result in the creation of any Encumbrance pursuant to, any Contract to which either Buyer or any Buyer Party is a party, or by which either Buyer and any Buyer Party or by the Purchased Assets may be bound, which, individually or in the aggregate, would have a Material Adverse Effect;

(c) Violate any Legal Requirement or any valid and enforceable court order or ruling of any governmental authority to which either Buyer or any Buyer Party is a party, or by which the Purchased Assets may be bound, which, individually or in the aggregate, would have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.4 Required Consents, Approvals and Filings. Except for the expiration or earlier termination of the waiting period under the HSR Act and except for such matters as would not, individually or in the aggregate (a) have a Material Adverse Effect or (b) prevent the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, no Consent is required by virtue of the execution hereof by Buyers or any Buyer Party or the consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions by Buyers or any Buyer Party to avoid the Breach of, or the default under any regulation, order, decree or award of any court or Governmental Body or any Contract to which Buyers or any Buyer Party is a party. Except for filings under the HSR Act, there are no filings or similar procedures required of Buyers or any Buyer Party with respect to any Governmental Body in connection with the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 4.5 Certain Proceedings. There is no Proceeding pending or, to the Knowledge of Buyers or any Buyer Party, threatened against Buyers or any Buyer Party that challenges, or may have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal or otherwise interfering with, the execution of this Agreement or the consummation of any of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 4.6 Sufficient Funds.⁶⁴ Buyers and the Buyer Parties have sufficient cash, lines of credit or other sources of available funds to enable them to effect the purchases and other obligations of Buyers and the Buyer Parties hereunder and under the Ancillary Agreements.

Section 4.7 Brokers. Neither Buyer nor any Buyer Party has used any broker or finder in connection with the Contemplated Transactions, and no member of the Seller Group or Seller Subsidiary, nor any of

⁶⁴ Section 4.6 provides a critical assurance for the Seller. The Seller must know that the Buyer actually has the funds necessary to purchase the assets being sold. Section 11.3 provides a remedy to the Seller if the Buyer breaches the "sufficient funds" representation: the Buyer must reimburse the Seller for any damages resulting from the breach.

their respective Affiliates, has or shall have any Obligation or otherwise suffer or incur any loss as a result of or in connection with any brokerage or finder's fee or other commission of any Person retained by Buyers or any Buyer Party in connection with any of the Contemplated Transactions.

ARTICLE V

COVENANTS OF THE SELLER GROUP PRIOR TO CLOSING

Section 5.1 Operations Pending Closing.⁶⁵ During the Pre-Closing Period, except as otherwise set forth in this Agreement or as consented to in writing in advance by CMH, Sellers shall comply with the following covenants; provided, however, that such covenants shall apply in each case only with respect to the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations. In that regard, Sellers shall, consistent with all applicable Legal Requirements:

(a) Conduct the FRC Business only in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(b) Except as otherwise directed by CMH in writing, and without making any commitment on Buyers' behalf, use its Best Efforts to preserve intact the FRC Business, keep available the services of its officers, Employees and agents and maintain its relations and goodwill with suppliers, customers, landlords, creditors, employees, agents and others having business relationships with it, and confer with Buyers prior to implementing operational decisions of a material nature;⁶⁶

(c) Not sell (other than sales of Inventory in the Ordinary Course of Business), lease or otherwise dispose of (i) any Owned Real Property or Leased Real Property or (ii) any other assets or properties of Sellers included in the Purchased Assets except pursuant to any arrangements existing on the date of this Agreement;

(d) Make no material changes in management personnel without prior consultation with Buyers;⁶⁷

(e) Maintain the Purchased Assets in a state of repair and condition that complies with Legal Requirements and is consistent with the requirements and normal conduct of the FRC Business;

(f) Comply in all material respects with all Legal Requirements and contractual obligations applicable to the operations of the FRC Business, and not enter into any material amendments or modifications to (i) any Governmental Authorizations included in the Purchased Assets other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, or (ii) any Contracts (other than Contracts not required to be listed in Section 3.17 of the Disclosure Schedule) or Leases included in the Purchased Assets;

(g) Cooperate with Buyers and assist Buyers in (i) identifying the Governmental Authorizations required by Buyers to acquire and operate the Purchased Assets from and after the Closing Date and (ii) either trans-

⁶⁵ Section 5.1 is important because it identifies key elements of continuity that help keep the value of the assets/company intact prior to, during and after the transaction. The Buyer must know that no major changes will occur that might affect the value of the assets or the Buyer's assumed obligations under the agreement.

⁶⁶ This is an important assurance to the Buyer because the Buyer must know that the Seller will not change the course of the company in a manner that might negatively affect the value of the assets and the company overall.

⁶⁷ The management personnel of the Seller is an important variable in the price, as the quality of management affects value. Accordingly, this section assures the Buyer that no such value-altering changes will be made to the management personnel of the Seller without prior, express approval of the Buyer.

ferring existing Governmental Authorizations relating to the FRC Business to Buyers, where permissible, or obtaining new Governmental Authorizations for Buyers at Buyers' expense;

(h) Maintain all books and Records of Seller relating to the FRC Business in the Ordinary Course of Business;

(i) Not mortgage, pledge or subject to Encumbrances any Purchased Assets, except by incurring Permitted Encumbrances in the Ordinary Course of Business.

Section 5.2 Access. During the Pre-Closing Period and consistent with the Confidentiality Agreement and all applicable Legal Requirements, the Seller Group shall, with respect to the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations and the Purchased Assets (a) provide Buyers and their authorized Representatives with such information as Buyers may from time to time reasonably request with respect to the Purchased Assets and such portions of the FRC Business and (b) provide Buyers and their Representatives access, during regular business hours and upon reasonable notice, to the Real Property, property, books, Records, offices, personnel, counsel and accountants of the Seller Group as such relate to such portion of the FRC Business as Buyers may from time to time reasonably request; provided, however, that (i) such access does not unreasonably interfere with the normal operations of the Seller Group and (ii) all requests for access shall be directed to such person as the Seller Group may designate from time to time. Any investigation shall be conducted in such a manner so as not to interfere unreasonably with the operation of the FRC Business, and any Representative of Buyers shall, at all times while in the Facilities, be accompanied by an employee or Representative of the Seller Group.

Required Approvals. The Seller Group shall file or cause to be filed with appropriate Gov-Section 5.3 ernmental Bodies any notifications required to be filed under applicable laws and regulations, including the HSR Act, with respect to the Contemplated Transactions. The Seller Group shall use its Best Efforts to make such filings as promptly as practicable following the date hereof. The Seller Group shall respond to any request for additional information made by any such Governmental Bodies and use its Best Efforts to cause the waiting period under applicable laws and regulations, including the HSR Act, to terminate or expire at the earliest possible date and to resist in good faith (including the institution or defense of legal proceedings). any assertion that the Contemplated Transactions constitute a violation of the antitrust laws, all to the end of expediting consummation of the Contemplated Transactions. Each of the Seller Group, on the one hand, and Buyers, on the other, shall consult with the other prior to any meetings, by telephone or in person, with the staff of the applicable Governmental Bodies that relate to assertions by such Governmental Bodies that the Contemplated Transactions have an anticompetitive effect, and each of the Seller Group and Buyers shall have the right, to the extent permitted by the applicable Governmental Bodies, to have Representatives present at any such meeting. The Seller Group also shall cooperate with Buyers and their Representatives in obtaining all other Tier 3 Consents. For avoidance of doubt, the Seller Group's obligation to use its Best Efforts as set forth in this Section 5.3 shall not obligate the Seller Group or its Affiliates (i) to take or consent or agree to any actions that would result in a material adverse change in the benefits to the Seller Group of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions or in the failure of any of the conditions set forth in Article VII or VIII, or (ii) to dispose of or make any change to their business, expend any material funds or incur any other material burden.

Section 5.4 Notification; Right to Modify Disclosure Schedule.⁶⁸

(a) During the Pre-Closing Period the Seller Group shall promptly notify Buyers in writing if any of them becomes aware of (i) any fact or condition that causes or constitutes a material Breach of any of the

⁶⁸ Section 5.4 is important because it provides a way for the parties to modify the representations and warranties should the need arise to do so.

representations and warranties made by the Seller Group as of the date of this Agreement or (ii) the occurrence after the date of this Agreement of any fact or condition that would or would be reasonably likely to (except as expressly contemplated by this Agreement) cause or constitute a material Breach of any such representation or warranty had that representation or warranty been made as of the time of the occurrence of, or discovery by the Seller Group of, such fact or condition. Should any such fact or condition require any change to the Disclosure Schedule, the Seller Group shall promptly deliver to Buyers a supplement to the Disclosure Schedule specifying such change. During the same period, the Seller Group also shall promptly notify Buyers of the occurrence of any material Breach of any covenant of the Seller Group in this Article V or of the occurrence of any event that may make the satisfaction of the conditions in Article VII impossible or unlikely.

(b) The Seller Group shall have the right to deliver to Buyers from time to time one or more supplements to the Disclosure Schedule modifying any portion thereof (other than Sections 2.6(e) and 7.3 of the Disclosure Schedule) on or prior to the date that is seven (7) days prior to the Closing Date. The Seller Group shall use its Best Efforts, as promptly practicable, to (i) determine whether any supplements to the Disclosure Schedule will be made and (ii) notify Buyers of any such supplements. In addition, the Seller Group shall have the right to supplement the Disclosure Schedule from time to time prior to the date that is fourteen (14) days after the date of this Agreement for the purpose of adding, deleting or modifying any cross-references to other sections of the Disclosure Schedule.⁶⁹

(c) All supplements to the Disclosure Schedule delivered to Buyers pursuant to subsection (a) or (b) of this section shall have the same effect as if the information contained in such supplements was set forth in the Disclosure Schedule on the date of this Agreement.

(d) Within five (5) days of the receipt by Buyers of any supplement to the Disclosure Schedule pursuant to this Section 5.4 pursuant to which Sellers add any Contracts to Section 3.17(a) thereof, if the aggregate amount of the reasonably expected Obligations that would be assumed by Buyers pursuant to such additional Contracts, together with the Obligations that would be assumed by Buyers pursuant to any Contracts added to Section 3.17(a) of the Disclosure Schedule pursuant to any prior supplements thereto, exceeds One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$150,000), Buyers shall have the right, upon written notice delivered to Sellers within such five (5) day period to exclude certain of such Contracts from the Purchase Assets. If Buyers deliver such notice, Buyers may exclude from the Purchased Assets such Contracts to the extent that the Obligations that Buyers would assume under such additional Contracts exceed One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$150,000), and the parties agree to negotiate in good faith to determine which of such additional Contracts Buyer will have the right to so exclude. Such Contracts will constitute Seller Retained Contracts.

Section 5.5 No Solicitation.⁷⁰

(a) Until such time as this Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, no member of the Seller Group shall directly or indirectly solicit, initiate, encourage or entertain any inquiries or proposals from, discuss or negotiate with or provide any nonpublic information to, any Person (other than Buyers) relating to any purchase by a Third Party of all or a substantial portion of the Purchased Assets (other than in the Ordinary Course of Business) (such purchase being referred to herein as an "Acquisition Transaction").

⁶⁹ This section provides the Seller with some "wiggle room" as to the matters covered in the accompanying disclosure statements. The benefit is that the Seller is not automatically bound by the disclosure documents as first drafted; the Seller has the ability to make changes so long as they are made in a timely manner.

⁷⁰ Section 5.5 protects the Buyer's priority in its negotiations with the Seller. It protects the Buyer from competing with other potential purchasers who might drive the purchase price higher or offer more favorable terms to the Seller.

(b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 5.5(a) or any other provision of this Agreement, within three (3) Business Days after complying with Section 5.5(c), the Seller Group may, in response to an unsolicited bona fide non-binding offer or proposal with respect to an Acquisition Transaction (an "Acquisition Proposal") from a Person or group of Persons (a "Potential Acquirer") that Parent's Board of Directors determines, in good faith and after consultation with and consideration of the views of its independent financial advisors and legal counsel, would likely lead to a Superior Proposal, furnish confidential or nonpublic information to, and engage in discussions and negotiate with, such Potential Acquirer. For purposes of this Agreement, "Superior Proposal" means an Acquisition Transaction that Parent's Board of Directors determines, taking into account all legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the proposal, in its good faith judgment and after consultation with and consideration of the views of its independent financial advisors and legal counsel, is (i) likely to be consummated and (ii) would, if consummated, be more favorable to Parent or Parent's stockholders than the Contemplated Transaction.

(c) The Seller Group hereby represents that there are currently no Acquisition Proposals. The Seller Group shall notify Buyers of the terms of any Acquisition Proposal within twenty-four (24) hours of receipt or awareness of the same by any executive officer of any member of the Seller Group.

Section 5.6 Best Efforts. The Seller Group shall use their Best Efforts to cause the conditions in Article VII and Section 8.3 to be satisfied.

Section 5.7 Payment of Liabilities; Bulk Sales Compliance. FRC shall pay or otherwise satisfy in the Ordinary Course of Business all of its Obligations during the Pre-Closing Period. Buyers and the Seller Group agree to use their respective Best Efforts to comply with the bulk-transfer provisions of the Uniform Commercial Code (or any similar law) ("Bulk Sales Laws") in connection with the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 5.8 Current Evidence of Title.⁷¹

(a) On or before a date that is no more than thirty (30) Business Days after the date hereof, the Sellers shall furnish to Buyers, at the expense of Sellers, for each parcel of Owned Real Property, except Owned Real Property constituting Inventory:

(i) From a title insurance company selected by Sellers and reasonably acceptable to Buyers (the "Title Insurer") (A) a title commitment wherein the Title Insurer shall agree to issue an ALTA 1992 form owner's policy of title insurance (each a "Title Commitment"), and (B) complete and legible copies of all recorded documents listed as matters to be terminated or satisfied in order to issue the policy or special exceptions thereunder (the "Recorded Documents");⁷²

(ii) An appropriately certified survey made by a licensed surveyor in accordance with "Minimum Standard Detail Requirements for ALTA/ACSM Land Title Surveys," jointly established and adopted by ALTA,

⁷¹ Section 5.8 places a great deal of responsibility on the Seller in terms of assuring the Buyer of good title.

⁷² This section requires the Seller to secure a title insurance policy for the benefit of the Buyer. Such policies protect the Buyer against any loss due to a defect in title with regard to the purchases assets. "ALTA" stand for the American Land Title Association, which is responsible for the forms upon which nearly all title insurance is written in the United States. *See* "ALTA Standards & Forms," *available at* http://www.alta.org/standards/index.cfm (last visited Feb. 25, 2007).

ACSM and NSPS in 1999, which shall include Items 1-4, 6, 7(a), 7(b)(1), 7(c), 8-11 and 13 of Table A thereof (each a "Survey"); and 73

(iii) Such releases, Uniform Commercial Code termination statements and other documents as may be necessary to provide reasonable evidence that all items of property, including the Real Property, and fixtures to be sold under this Agreement are free and clear of Encumbrances, other than Permitted Encumbrances.⁷⁴

(b) Each Title Commitment shall include the Title Insurer's requirements for issuing its title policy, which shall be met by the Seller Group on or before the Closing Date (including those requirements that must be met by releasing or satisfying monetary Encumbrances, but excluding Permitted Real Property Encumbrances and those requirements that are to be met solely by Buyers).

If any Title Commitment or Survey discloses any title exception (a "Title Objection") that is not one (c) of the Permitted Real Property Encumbrances or one that Sellers specify when delivering the Title Commitment to Buyers as one that the Sellers will cause to be deleted from the Title Commitment concurrently with the Closing, including (i) any exceptions that pertain to Encumbrances securing any loans that do not constitute an Assumed Obligation and (ii) any exceptions that Buyers reasonably believe could materially and adversely affect Buyers' use and enjoyment of the Real Property described therein, including the ability to sell such Real Property, then Buyers shall notify the Seller Group in writing ("Buyers' Notice") of such matters within ten (10) Business Days after receiving all of the Title Commitments, Surveys and copies of Recorded Documents for the Owned Real Property covered thereby. Sellers shall use their Best Efforts to cure each Title Objection and take all steps required by the Title Insurer to eliminate each Title Objection as an exception to the Title Commitment. Any Title Objection that the Title Company is willing to insure over on terms acceptable to the Seller Group and Buyers is herein referred to as an "Insured Exception." The Insured Exceptions, together with any title exception or matters disclosed by the Surveys not objected to by Buyers in the manner aforesaid shall be deemed to be acceptable to Buyers. Should the Title Insurer revise any Title Commitment to reflect any exception to title that is not a Permitted Real Property Encumbrance after the date upon which Buyers provide the Buyers' Notice to Sellers, Buyers shall provide Sellers with written notice of such objection with ten (10) days of the date upon which the Title Insurer provides Buyers with written notice of such new exception to title.

(d) In the event that Sellers are unable, by the date that is ninety (90) days after the Closing Date, to cure a Title Objection with respect to a parcel of Owned Real Property (other than Inventory) that is of such a nature and magnitude that Buyers are unable to operate the Purchased Location at which such Owned Real Property is located or to sell such Owned Real Property, Buyers may elect to exclude such Owned Real Property from the Purchased Assets by delivering written notice of such election to the Seller Group within such ninety (90) day period. If Buyer so elects, an amount equal to fifty percent (50%) of the book value of such Owned Real Property (as set forth in the Financial Statements) shall constitute a Real Property Deduction.⁷⁵

⁷³ The Seller must also provide the Buyer with a survey of the real properties to assure the accuracy of property lines, etc.

⁷⁴ Section (iii) requires the Seller to provide the Buyer with documentation showing that all the items of property (other than those disclosed) are free and clear of encumbrances, such as security interests, deeds of trust, and UCC fixture filings.

⁷⁵ If there is a defect with title, the preceding part (c) places the burden on the Seller to correct the problem. Part (d) provides protection to the Buyer by permitting the Buyer to exclude any assets from the purchase that do not comply with the agreements "clear title" requirements. In order to exclude the property, however, the Buyer has to give 90-day notice to the Sellers.

Section 5.9 Environmental Matters. Within ten (10) days after receipt by Buyers of any environmental site assessment report in accordance with Section 7.8, Buyers shall have the right to elect not to purchase any parcel of Owned Real Property (other than Owned Real Property constituting Inventory, as to which no such reports are required to be provided) that Buyers reasonably determine, based on the information in such report, is in such a condition that it is reasonably likely that Buyers would incur costs or expenses related to such parcel in excess of Seventy-Five Thousand Dollars (\$75,000). Buyers shall provide written notice to the Seller Group of any such election within ten (10) days after Buyers' receipt of the applicable report under Section 7.8 and an amount equal to fifty percent (50%) of the book value of such Owned Real Property (as set forth in the Financial Statements) shall constitute a Real Property Deduction.

ARTICLE VI

COVENANTS OF BUYERS PRIOR TO CLOSING

Section 6.1 Required Approvals. Buyers shall file or cause to be filed with appropriate Governmental Bodies any notifications required to be filed under applicable laws and regulations, including the HSR Act, with respect to the Contemplated Transactions. Buyers shall use their Best Efforts to make such filings as promptly as practicable following the date hereof. Buyers shall respond to any request for additional information made by any such Governmental Bodies and use their Best Efforts to cause the waiting period under applicable laws and regulations, including the HSR Act, to terminate or expire at the earliest possible date and to resist in good faith (including the institution or defense of legal proceedings), any assertion that the Contemplated Transactions constitute a violation of the antitrust laws, all to the end of expediting consummation of the Contemplated Transactions. Each of Buyers, on the one hand, and the Seller Group, on the other, shall consult with the other prior to any meetings that relate to assertions by such Governmental Bodies that the Contemplated Transactions have an anticompetitive effect, by telephone or in person, with the staff of the applicable Governmental Bodies, and each of Buyers and the Seller Group shall have the right, to the extent permitted by the applicable Governmental Bodies, to have Representatives present at any such meeting. Buyers also shall cooperate with the Seller Group and its Representatives in obtaining all other Tier 3 Consents. Buyers shall not take, or cause or allow Clayton Homes, Inc. or any of its Subsidiaries to take, any action, including the acquisition of any business, voting securities (or other ownership interests) or assets, which could reasonably be expected to materially delay or prevent any consents, approvals or actions of any Governmental Bodies (including under the HSR Act) with respect to the Contemplated Transactions. For avoidance of doubt, Buyers' obligation to use their Best Efforts as set forth in this Section 6.1 shall not obligate Buyers or their Affiliates (i) to take or consent or agree to any actions that would result in a material adverse change in the benefits to Buyers of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions or in the failure of any of the conditions set forth in Article VII or VIII, or (ii) to dispose of or make any change to their business, expend any material funds or incur any other material burden.

Section 6.2 Best Efforts. Buyers shall use their Best Efforts to cause the conditions in Article VIII and Sections 7.3 and 7.7 to be satisfied.

Section 6.3 Diligence. Buyers acknowledge that the Seller Group has provided Buyers with access to certain books, Records, certain senior executives and counsel of the Seller Group as such relate to the FRC Business as conducted at the Purchased Locations and the Purchased Assets and has provided Buyers such information regarding such portion of the Business and the Purchased Assets, in each case as requested by Buyers. Buyers shall, for twenty-one (21) days following the date of this Agreement, be permitted to perform a physical review of the individual Purchased Locations and the Inventory and, as part of their evaluation of the status of current operations, to conduct discussions with all officers and other personnel of the FRC Business and to review additional Records of the FRC Business as appropriate, as requested by Buyers.

This additional due diligence beginning on the date of this Agreement is referred to herein as the "Additional Diligence."

Section 6.4 Prepaid Rent Locations. From the date of this Agreement through the date that is seven (7) days prior to the Closing Date, Buyers shall have the right to modify in writing the list of the Prepaid Rent Locations set forth in the Disclosure Schedule (which, as of the date of this Agreement, includes five (5) Purchased Locations) to add or remove Purchased Locations from such list to the extent that Buyers' intentions with respect to which Prepaid Rent Locations it intends to continue to operate after the Closing change after the date of this Agreement.

ARTICLE VII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO BUYERS' OBLIGATION TO CLOSE

Buyers' obligation to purchase the Purchased Assets and to take the other actions required to be taken by Buyers at the Closing is subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the Closing Date,⁷⁶ of each of the following conditions (any of which may be waived by Buyers, in whole or in part):

Section 7.1 Accuracy of Representations.⁷⁷ All of the Seller Group's representations and warranties in this Agreement, giving effect to any supplements to the Disclosure Schedule in accordance with Section 5.4 (considered collectively), and each of such representations and warranties, giving effect to any supplements to the Disclosure Schedule in accordance with Section 5.4 (considered individually), shall have been accurate in all material respects (or, in the case of any representations and warranties qualified as to materiality, in all respects) as of the date of this Agreement, and shall be accurate in all material respects (or, in the case of any representations and warranties qualified as to materiality, in all respects) as of the time of the Closing as if then made, giving effect to any supplements to the Disclosure Schedule in accordance with Section 5.4 delivered to Buyers prior to the Closing Date.

Section 7.2 Seller Group's Performance. All of the covenants and obligations that the Seller Group is required to perform or to comply with pursuant to this Agreement at or prior to the Closing (considered collectively), and each of these covenants and obligations (considered individually), shall have been duly performed and complied with in all material respects.

Section 7.3 Lease Consents.⁷⁸ Section 7.3 of the Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of the Consents constituting Tier 3 Consents (the "Tier 3 Consents") and a list of the Tier 3 Consents constituting Tier 1 (the "Tier 1 Consents") and Tier 2 Consents (the "Tier 2 Consents"). At least eight (8) of the nine (9) (the "Minimum Number of Tier 1 Consents") Tier 1 Consents, at least ninety percent (90%) (the "Minimum Percentage of Tier 2 Consents") of the Tier 2 Consents and at least seventy-five percent (75%) (the "Minimum

 $^{^{76}}$ This language indicates that the Buyer's obligation to close arises only if the Article VII's conditions precedent are satisfied before or at the time of the closing date. These conditions should be distinguished from the Seller's representations and warranties that survive closing. See Section 11.1 (stating that "[a]ll representations, warranties, covenants and obligations" contained in the agreement "shall survive the [c]losing").

⁷⁷ Section 7.1 provides that the accuracy of the Seller's representations are a condition precedent to the Buyer's obligation to close the deal.

⁷⁸ This section is designed to protect the Buyer against tenant estoppel claims for any kind of agreements that might have been informally entered into between the Seller and Tenants.

Percentage of Tier 3 Consents") of all Tier 3 Consents, including the Tier 1 Consents and the Tier 2 Consents, shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect.

Section 7.4 Additional Documents. The Seller Group shall have caused the following documents and instruments to be delivered (or tendered subject only to Closing) to Buyers: (a) the documents and instruments required by Section 2.9; and (b) releases of all Encumbrances on the Purchased Assets, other than Permitted Encumbrances in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyers.

Section 7.5 No Proceedings. Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have been commenced or threatened against Buyers, or against any Buyer Affiliate, any Proceeding by a Governmental Body (a) involving any challenge to, or seeking Damages or other relief in connection with, any of the Contemplated Transactions or (b) that would have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal, imposing limitations or conditions on or otherwise interfering with any of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 7.6 No Conflict. Neither the consummation nor the performance of any of the Contemplated Transactions will, directly or indirectly (with or without notice or lapse of time), contravene or conflict with or result in a material violation of or cause either Buyer to suffer any material adverse consequence under any applicable Legal Requirement or Order, excluding Bulk Sales Laws.

Section 7.7 Governmental Authorizations. Buyers shall have received such Governmental Authorizations as are necessary to allow Buyers to operate the Purchased Assets from and after the Closing.

Section 7.8 Environmental Report. Buyers shall have received an environmental site assessment report with respect to the Owned Real Property (other than Owned Real Property constituting Inventory), which report shall be acceptable in form and substance to Buyers in their reasonable discretion. If, based on the information contained in such report with respect to any parcel of Owned Real Property (other than Owned Real Property constituting Inventory), Buyers reasonably believe that a Phase II site assessment report is warranted, Buyers may request that Sellers obtain such a report, at Buyers' expense. Sellers may, but shall not be required to, obtain such a report and provide it to Buyers. In the event that Sellers do not provide any such requested Phase II site assessment report by the Closing Date, the closing condition set forth in this Section 7.8 shall not have been satisfied, but such failure to provide such report shall not constitute a breach of or default under this Agreement.

Section 7.9 Title Insurance.⁷⁹ Buyers shall have received unconditional and binding commitments to issue policies of title insurance consistent with Section 5.8, dated the Closing Date, in the respective amounts allocated to each parcel comprising the Owned Real Property, deleting all requirements listed in ALTA Schedule B-1, amending the effective date to the date and time of recordation of the deed transferring title to the Owned Real Property to Buyers with no exception for the gap between closing and recordation, deleting or insuring over Title Objections as required pursuant to Section 5.8, and otherwise insuring Buyers' interest in each parcel of Owned Real Property or interest therein to the extent required by Section 5.8.

Section 7.10 No Injunctions. There shall not be in effect any Legal Requirement or any injunction or other Order that (a) prohibits the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions and (b) has been adopted or issued, or has otherwise become effective, since the date of this Agreement.

⁷⁹ Obtaining title insurance is a way to protect purchasers against the claims of third parties who may contest the seller's ability to transfer clear title. Section 7.9 makes the Buyer's receipt of title insurance commitments from insurance agencies a condition precedent to the purchase.

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO SELLER GROUP'S OBLIGATION TO CLOSE⁸⁰

The Seller Group's obligation to sell the Purchased Assets and to take the other actions required to be taken by Sellers at the Closing is subject to the satisfaction, at or prior to the Closing,⁸¹ of each of the following conditions (any of which may be waived by the Seller Group in whole or in part):

Section 8.1 Accuracy of Representations. All of Buyers' representations and warranties in this Agreement (considered collectively), and each of such representations and warranties (considered individually), shall have been accurate in all material respects (or, in the case of any representations and warranties qualified as to materiality, in all respects) as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all material respects (or, in the case of any representations and warranties qualified as to materiality, in all respects) as of the date of this Agreement and shall be accurate in all material respects (or, in the case of any representations and warranties qualified as to materiality, in all respects) as of the time of the Closing as if then made.

Section 8.2 Buyers' Performance. All of the covenants and obligations that Buyers are required to perform or to comply with pursuant to this Agreement at or prior to the Closing (considered collectively), and each of these covenants and obligations (considered individually), shall have been performed and complied with in all material respects.

Section 8.3 Consents. Each of the Consents identified in Section 8.3 of the Disclosure Schedule (the "Seller Group Consents") shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect.

Section 8.4 Additional Documents. Buyers shall have caused the documents and instruments required by Section 2.10 to be delivered (or tendered subject only to Closing) to Sellers and Parent.

Section 8.5 No Proceedings. Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have been commenced or threatened against any member of the Seller Group, or against any of their Affiliates, any Proceeding by a Governmental Body (a) involving any challenge to, or seeking Damages or other relief in connection with, any of the Contemplated Transactions or (b) that would have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal, imposing limitations or conditions on or otherwise interfering with any of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 8.6 No Injunctions. There shall not be in effect any Legal Requirement or any injunction or other Order that (a) prohibits the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions and (b) has been adopted or issued, or has otherwise become effective, since the date of this Agreement.

⁸⁰ Like the Buyers vs. Sellers representations and warranties, there is also a difference in the conditions placed on the Seller prior to closing vs. the Buyer's conditions prior to closing. The major differences are that the following conditions must be satisfied before the Buyer's obligation to close arises: there must be no lease conflicts with regard to the purchased leased property, the promised governmental authorizations must be in place and valid, the Seller must provide an environmental report that does not indicate any problems, and, the Seller must provide the Buyer with appropriate title insurance.

⁸¹ This language indicates that the Seller's obligation to close arises only if the Article VIII's conditions precedent are satisfied before or at the time of the closing date. *See* discussion, *supra* note 76.

ARTICLE IX

TERMINATION⁸²

Section 9.1 Termination Events. By written notice given prior to or at the Closing (except as otherwise provided), subject to Section 9.2, this Agreement may be terminated as follows:

(a) By Buyers if a material Breach of any provision of this Agreement has been committed by the Seller Group and such Breach has not been waived by Buyers;

(b) By the Seller Group if a material Breach of any provision of this Agreement has been committed by Buyers and such Breach has not been waived by the Seller Group;

(c) By Buyers if any condition in Article VII has not been satisfied as of the date specified for Closing in Section 2.8 or if satisfaction of such a condition by such date is or becomes impossible (other than through the failure of Buyers to comply with their obligations under this Agreement), and Buyers have not waived such condition on or before such date;

(d) By the Seller Group if any condition in Article VIII has not been satisfied as of the date specified for Closing in Section 2.8 or if satisfaction of such a condition by such date is or becomes impossible (other than through the failure of the Seller Group to comply with their obligations under this Agreement), and the Seller Group has not waived such condition on or before such date;

(e) By mutual consent of Buyers and the Seller Group;

(f) By Buyers within twenty-one (21) days following the date of execution of this Agreement in the event that Buyers are not reasonably satisfied with the results of their continuing business due diligence regarding solely the Additional Diligence;

(g) By the Seller Group if any Person shall have made a bona fide offer for an Acquisition Transaction, provided that the Board of Directors of Parent determines in good faith (i) that such Acquisition Transaction is a Superior Proposal and (ii) that, based upon the advice of outside counsel, failure to take such action would likely violate its fiduciary duties under applicable law; provided however, that (1) not less that four (4) Business Days prior to such termination the Seller Group shall notify Buyers of its intention to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 9.1(g), (2) to the extent reasonably requested by Buyers, shall cause its financial and legal advisors to negotiate during such four (4) Business Day period with Buyers concerning adjustments in the terms and conditions of this Agreement as would enable the Seller Group to proceed with the Contemplated Transactions on adjusted terms, and (3) if Buyers make a bona fide written offer of any such adjustments prior to the expiration of such four (4) Business Day period, the Board of Directors of Parent still concludes in good faith that the Contemplated Transaction, even on such adjusted terms, is not more favorable to the stockholders of Parent than such other offer;

(h) By Buyers within five (5) days after the delivery by the Seller Group to Buyers of any supplement to the Disclosure Schedule in accordance with Section 5.4, if the cumulative effect of such supplement, together with all such supplements delivered prior to such time, would reasonably be expected to materially and adversely affect the matters addressed in the representations and warranties to which such supplement relates and is such that it is not reasonably expected to be cured prior to the Closing Date;

⁸² Article IX outlines the events that will cause the agreement to terminate. Termination may occur by breach or by voluntary, mutual consent of the parties.

(i) By Buyers if the Closing has not occurred on or before September 1, 2005, or such later date as the parties may agree upon, unless Buyers are in material Breach of this Agreement; or

(j) By the Seller Group if the Closing has not occurred on or before September 1, 2005, or such later date as the parties may agree upon, unless a member of the Seller Group is in material Breach of this Agreement.

Section 9.2 Effect of Termination.

(a) Each party's right of termination under Section 9.1 is in addition to any other rights it may have under this Agreement or otherwise, and the exercise of such right of termination will not be an election of remedies. If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to Section 9.1, all obligations of the parties under this Agreement will terminate, except that the obligations of the parties in this Section 9.2 and Article XII (except for those in Section 12.5) will survive; provided, however, that, if this Agreement is terminated because of a Breach of this Agreement by the nonterminating party or because one or more of the conditions to the terminating party's obligations under this Agreement, the terminating party's right to pursue all legal remedies will survive such termination unimpaired.⁸³

(b) If (i) this Agreement is terminated by the Seller Group pursuant to Section 9.1(g), or (ii) the Seller Group has provided notice of an Acquisition Proposal to Buyers and this Agreement is later terminated pursuant to Section 9.1(a), (d) (but only if based solely upon a failure of the condition set forth in Section 8.6 due to an injunction or other Order obtained by or entered on behalf of a Person other than a Governmental Body), (i) or (j) and within six (6) months following the date of such termination Sellers consummate the sale of all or substantially all of the Purchased Assets, the Seller Group will promptly pay to Buyers a termination fee equal to Three Million Seven Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$3,700,000) in immediately available funds.⁸⁴

ARTICLE X

ADDITIONAL COVENANTS

Section 10.1 Offers of Employment. The Seller Group acknowledges that Buyers shall have no obligation to offer employment to any Employees. The Seller Group and their Affiliates agree to release from their employment those Employees who are offered and accept employment with either Buyer ("Hired Employees") to enable them to commence their employment with such Buyer. Effective on the date on which a Hired Employee commences work for either Buyer (the "Employment Date"), each of the Hired Employees shall be deemed to have terminated employment with the Seller Group and its Affiliates for all purposes under the Seller Employee Plans.

Section 10.2 Benefits and Employment Conditions of Hired Employees.⁸⁵

⁸³ This section provides that if the agreement is terminated because of a termination event outlined in Section 9.1, then the obligations of the parties will also terminate, except for the agreements general provisions under Section 12.5 (with the exception of the provision requiring the agreement's enforcement). If, however, the agreement is terminated by breach, then the non-breaching party still has the right to pursue all legal remedies under the agreement, as the right to those remedies survives notwithstanding the breach.

⁸⁴ Part (b) provides an important protection to the Buyer: the Seller must pay a "termination fee" of \$3.7 million if the Seller terminates the agreement because, among other things, it receives and accepts a superior offer of purchase from another buyer.

(a) Any defined contribution plans of the Seller Group (the "Seller Group Defined Contribution Plans") will provide for the distribution to or on behalf of the Hired Employees of their vested account balances in accordance with such Seller Group Defined Contribution Plans' regular distribution rules for employees whose employment with the Seller Group and its Affiliates (or any of them) has terminated, provided that Sellers reasonably determine in good faith that such distributions will not adversely affect the qualified status of the Seller Group Defined Contribution Plans under Sections 401(a) and (k) of the Code. Effective on the Closing Date, the Seller Group shall cause each Hired Employee to be fully vested and have a nonforfeitable right to receive such distributions.

(b) Buyers shall provide each Hired Employee with credit for all years of service with the Seller Group and its Affiliates for which credit was given by the Seller Group and its Affiliates under its Seller Employee Plans prior to the Closing Date under each plan, program or arrangement (including any vacation policy) of Buyers in which such Hired Employees become eligible to participate for all purposes (other than for purposes of benefit accrual or benefit entitlements); provided, however, that in no event shall the Hired Employees be entitled to any credit to the extent that it would result in a duplication of benefits with respect to the same period of service.

(c) As of his or her Employment Date, each Hired Employee will be eligible to enroll in such welfare benefit plans as may be established by Buyers and as to which Buyers shall determine such Hired Employee is eligible. Buyers will cause such Buyers' plans to waive any pre-existing conditions, subject to the limitations of Buyers' current welfare benefit plans. Hired Employees will not be given credit for any deductible or out-of-pocket limits under any welfare benefit plans of the Seller Group. Buyers shall be responsible for all liabilities with respect to the Hired Employees and their covered dependents under its welfare benefit plans for expenses incurred (whether or not reported) on and after the Employment Date. Any benefits provided by either Buyer pursuant to this paragraph are subject to each Buyer's right to amend or terminate such plans at any time.

Section 10.3 Access to Employee Information. After the Closing Date, the parties hereto will cooperate with each other in the administration of any applicable Seller Employee Plans and programs. To the extent permitted by Legal Requirements, at the Closing or within a reasonable time after the Closing, the Seller Group will provide to Buyers the necessary employee data, including personnel and benefit information, maintained with respect to the Hired Employees by the Seller Group or by its independent contractors, such as insurance companies and actuaries. In addition, prior to the Closing Date, the Seller Group shall provide to Buyers any information necessary to enable Buyers to procure benefit plan coverage for the Hired Employees, to be effective as of the Closing Date.

Section 10.4 Payment of All Taxes Resulting from Sale of Purchased Assets by Seller Group.⁸⁶ The Seller Group shall pay in a timely manner all Taxes resulting from or payable in connection with the sale of the Purchased Assets pursuant to this Agreement, regardless of the Person on whom such Taxes are imposed by Legal Requirements.

⁸⁵ The status of current employees and existing employee benefit plans can be an important part of the negotiating process in an asset acquisition. Section 10.2 protects the individuals who are not a party to the transaction—the employees of the Seller group.

⁸⁶ Section 10.4 represents what can be an important bargaining chip in the negotiation process: assignment of the obligation to pay the costs and taxes resulting from the transaction. In this case, the Seller has responsibility for paying all taxes that will result from this transaction.

Section 10.5 Payment of Other Retained Obligations. In addition to payment of Taxes pursuant to Section 10.4, the Seller Group shall pay, or make adequate provision for the payment, in full all of the Retained Obligations and other Obligations of the Seller Group under this Agreement.

Section 10.6 Removing Excluded Assets.⁸⁷ On or before the Closing Date, Sellers shall remove all Excluded Assets, if any, from all Facilities. Such removal shall be done in such manner as to avoid any damage to the Facilities and any disruption of the FRC Business operations to be conducted by Buyers after the Closing. Any damage to the Purchased Assets or to the Facilities resulting from such removal shall be paid by the Seller Group at the Closing. Should Sellers fail to remove the Excluded Assets as required by this Section, Buyers shall have the right, but not the obligation, (a) to remove the Excluded Assets at the Seller Group all storage costs associated therewith, (c) if such Excluded Assets have not been removed by the date that is sixty (60) days after the Closing Date, to treat the Excluded Assets as unclaimed and to proceed to dispose of the same under the laws governing unclaimed property, or (d) to exercise any other right or remedy conferred by this Agreement or otherwise available at law or in equity. The Seller Group shall promptly reimburse Buyers for all costs and expenses incurred by Buyers in connection with any Excluded Assets not removed by Sellers on or before the Closing Date.

Section 10.7 Customer and Other Business Relationships; Retailer Warranties.⁸⁸ After the Closing, the Seller Group will cooperate with Buyers, at Buyers' reasonable request, in order to assist Buyers in operating the FRC Business in the period immediately following the Closing without unreasonable disruption, and in their efforts to continue and maintain for the benefit of Buyers those business relationships of Sellers existing prior to the Closing and relating to the FRC Business to be operated by Buyers after the Closing, including relationships with lessors, employees, regulatory authorities, licensors, customers, suppliers and others. Buyers shall reimburse the Seller Group for its costs, including an appropriate allocation of employee compensation for any operational services, incurred in such cooperation promptly upon receipt of invoices therefor from the Seller Group. From and after the Closing, Buyers will perform all work required under the terms of all retailer warranties with respect to manufactured homes sold by Sellers prior to the Closing, and the Seller Group shall reimburse Buyers for Buyers' costs, including an appropriate allocation of employee compensation, incurred in doing so promptly upon receipt of invoices therefor from Buyers.

Section 10.8 Post-Closing Access.⁸⁹ The parties acknowledge that the Seller Group and Buyers may need tax, financial or other data or Records after the Closing Date with respect to the Purchased Assets for a period during which the Purchased Assets were owned by the other party (a) in order to facilitate the preparations of Tax Returns, (b) in connection with any audit, investigation, litigation, amended return, claim for refund or any Proceeding in connection therewith or to comply with the rules and regulations of the Internal Revenue Service, the SEC or any other Governmental Body, or (c) in connection with any other Third Party Proceeding or threatened Proceeding. Each party will render to the other Party and its Representatives reasonable cooperation and will afford reasonable access during normal business hours to all books, Records

⁸⁷ Section 10.6 is beneficial to both the Buyer and Seller from a practical standpoint, as it provides guidelines for the Seller's removal of excluded assets from the purchased locations. It also assigns responsibility to the Seller for any damages caused during such removal. Overall, a good practical clause.

⁸⁸ Section 10.7 is important to the Buyers because it requires the Sellers to assist in the continuation of the business with minimal interruption. The Seller's business and customer relationships are a crucial element of the company's value, and this section emphasizes the importance of continuity to maintaining that value.

⁸⁹ Like Section 10.6, Section 10.8 provides the parties with guidelines as to the Buyer's and Seller's access to financial information after closing, especially for purposes of preparing tax returns. The section provides guidance as to an important detail of business combination transactions: the need to access records and financial information post-closing.

and personnel concerning use and ownership of the Purchased Assets and the operation and conduct of the Purchased Assets with respect to periods during which the Purchased Assets were owned by the other party to the extent reasonably required for such purposes; provided, however, that such access does not unreasonably interfere with the normal operations of the business of the party providing access. Except for negligence of persons other than the party requesting access or its Representatives, the party requesting access shall hereby indemnify and hold the other party and its Representatives and Affiliates harmless against any and all losses, liabilities, expenses and damages or actions or claims with respect thereto resulting from claims suffered or incurred by any of them arising out of or with respect to the exercise of the rights under this Section 10.8 by the party requesting access or its Representatives or the mere presence of any of them upon any property owned or leased by the party providing access. The party requesting access shall cause such Representatives to abide by the rules and regulations regarding safety, security and operations of the party providing access of the current practices of such party.

Section 10.9 Further Assurances. The parties shall cooperate reasonably with each other and with their respective Representatives in connection with any steps required to be taken as part of their respective obligations under this Agreement or any Ancillary Agreement, and shall (a) furnish upon request to each other such further information, (b) execute and deliver to each other such other documents, and (c) do such other acts and things, all as the other party may reasonably request for the purpose of carrying out the intent of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 10.10 Confidential Memorandum, Etc.⁹⁰ Buyers agree that neither the Seller Group nor any Affiliate thereof will be subject to any liability to Buyers or any other Person resulting from the distribution to Buyers, or Buyers' use of, the confidential Memorandum prepared by Lehman Brothers, Inc. dated April 2005, relating to the FRC Business or any document or material made available to Buyers in certain "data rooms," management presentations or any other form in expectation of or negotiations related to the Contemplated Transactions. In connection with Buyers' investigation of the FRC Business, Buyers may have received from or on behalf of Sellers certain projections, including projected statements of operating revenues and income from operations of the FRC Business or the Purchased Assets. Buyers acknowledge that there are uncertainties inherent in attempting to make such estimates, projections and other forecasts and plans, that Buyers are familiar with such uncertainties, that Buyers are taking full responsibility for making their own evaluation of the adequacy and accuracy of all estimates, projections and other forecasts and plans so furnished to it (including the reasonableness of the assumption underlying such estimates, projections and forecasts), and that Buyers shall have no claim against the Seller Group or its Affiliates with respect thereto. Accordingly, the Seller Group makes no representation or warranty with respect to such estimates, projections and other forecasts and plans (including the reasonableness of the assumptions underlying such estimates, projections and forecasts).

Section 10.11 Limited Trademark Usage.⁹¹ The Seller Group hereby grants Buyers the limited, nonexclusive, fully paid up, royalty free right to use the FLEETWOOD HOME CENTER, FLEETWOOD HOMES and EXPRESSION HOMES service marks and trademarks, and all other related service marks and trademarks of the Seller Group in use by the Seller Group at the Purchased Locations as of the Closing Date, on the following terms and conditions, for a period not to exceed three (3) months from the Closing Date. Usage of such trademarks and service marks by the Buyers is limited to use in the Ordinary Course of Busi-

⁹⁰ Section 10.10 seems to contain a promise by the Buyers that it will bear in mind the delicate nature of the confidential information contained in various documents to be examined during the Buyer's "due diligence" investigation. It also provides that the Buyer is responsible for making an adequate and accurate examination of the Seller's reports.

⁹¹ Section 10.11 provides an additional element of continuity for the benefit of the Buyer. The Seller permits the Buyer to use its name and trademark for a limited period of time (3 months).

ness at or in connection with the Purchased Locations. Usage of the marks is for a transitional purpose after the Closing only, and is limited to signage, Inventory, brochures, and printed advertising materials and the like, already in existence at the time of the Closing, and does not extend to the creation of additional signage or materials. Buyers may not alter the marks or signage in any manner, and Buyers may not alter the Inventory, brochures, or advertising materials or the like, in any manner which alters the commercial impression of the marks. This covenant shall expire at the earlier of either the exhaustion of the aforesaid materials and removal of the signage, or three (3) months from the Closing Date, whichever occurs first.

Section 10.12 Future Licenses. If requested by Buyers, the Seller Group agrees to negotiate in good faith a service mark license for any of the Purchased Locations of Buyers which exclusively sell manufactured homes manufactured by the Seller Group. The Seller Group and Buyers agree that the terms and conditions of any such licenses will be generally consistent with the terms and conditions of comparable licenses.

ARTICLE XI

INDEMNIFICATION; REMEDIES

Section 11.1 Survival. All representations, warranties, covenants and obligations in this Agreement, the Disclosure Schedule, the supplements to the Disclosure Schedule, the certificates delivered pursuant to Section 2.9 and any other certificate or document delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the Closing and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, subject to Section 11.6. The right to indemnification, reimbursement or other remedy based upon such representations, warranties, covenants and obligations shall not be affected by any investigation conducted with respect to, or any Knowledge acquired (or capable of being acquired) at any time, whether before or after the execution and delivery of this Agreement or the Closing Date, with respect to the accuracy or inaccuracy of or compliance with any such representation, warranty, covenant or obligation. The waiver of any condition based upon the accuracy of any representation or warranty, or on the performance of or compliance with any covenant or obligation, reimbursement or other remedy based upon such representations, warranties, covenants and obligations of or compliance with any covenant or obligation.

Section 11.2 Indemnification and Reimbursement by the Seller Group.⁹³ Subject to the provisions of Section 11.1, each member of the Seller Group, jointly and severally, will indemnify and hold harmless Buyers, and their Representatives, shareholders, Subsidiaries and Affiliates (collectively, the "Buyer Indemnified Persons"), and will reimburse the Buyer Indemnified Persons for any loss, liability, claim, damage, or expense (including costs of investigation and defense and reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses but excluding consequential and punitive damages (other than consequential and punitive damages constituting a part of a Third-Party Claim) and net of any insurance proceeds and payments from any other responsible parties), whether or not involving a Third-Party Claim (collectively, "Damages"), arising from or in connection with:

⁹² Traditionally speaking, representations and warranties and two distinct concepts. Representations are those facts asserted as being true up until (but not beyond) the date of closing. That is, a party will make certain representations to "induce" the other party to enter into the contract. Warranties, on the other hand, assure the party "that the goods or property are as represented or will be as promised." THE AMERICAN HERITAGE DICTIONARY OF THE ENGLISH LANGUAGE 2014 (3d ed. 1992).

⁹³ Section 11.2 adds "teeth" to the Seller's representations and warranties by requiring the Sellers to indemnify the Buyers for any loss "arising from or in connection with" a breach of the Seller's representations and warranties or the Seller's failure to carry out its obligations under the agreement. Traditionally, the parties to an agreement will promise to reimburse one another for any direct loss. This section goes further than this: It requires the Seller to also hold the Buyer harmless against third party claims resulting from the Seller's breach.

(a) any Breach of any representation or warranty made by any member of the Seller Group in (i) this Agreement (giving effect to any supplement to the Disclosure Schedule through the Closing Date), (ii) the Disclosure Schedule, (iii) the supplements to the Disclosure Schedule, (iv) the certificates delivered pursuant to Section 2.9 (for this purpose, each such certificate will be deemed to have stated that the representations and warranties of the Seller Group in this Agreement fulfill the requirements of Section 7.1 as of the Closing Date as if made on the Closing Date, giving effect to all supplements to the Disclosure Schedule through the Closing Date, unless the certificate expressly states that the matters disclosed in a supplement have caused a condition specified in Section 7.1 not to be satisfied), (v) any Ancillary Agreement; or (vi) the Bill of Sale;

(b) any Breach of any covenant or obligation of any member of the Seller Group in this Agreement, the certificates delivered pursuant to Section 2.9, any Ancillary Agreement or the Bill of Sale;

(c) any Obligation arising out of the ownership or operation of the FRC Business or the Purchased Assets prior to the Effective Time other than the Assumed Obligations;

(d) any brokerage or finder's fees or commissions or similar payments based upon any agreement or understanding made, or alleged to have been made, by any Person with any member of the Seller Group (or any Person acting on their behalf) in connection with any of the Contemplated Transactions;

(e) any matter disclosed in Sections 3.10, 3.14, 3.18, 3.19 or 3.22 of the Disclosure Schedule;

(f) any noncompliance with any Bulk Sales Laws or fraudulent transfer law in respect of the Contemplated Transactions;

(g) any liability under the WARN Act or any similar state or local Legal Requirement that may result from an "Employment Loss," as defined by 29 U.S.C. sec. 2101(a)(6), caused by or resulting from any action of Sellers prior to the Effective Time or the Contemplated Transactions;

(h) any Seller Employee Plan established or maintained by the Seller Group;

(i) any manufacturer's or retailer's warranty obligations relating to a manufactured home or other product or component thereof manufactured or sold by, or any services provided by, Sellers, in the course of operation of the FRC Business, prior to the Effective Time; or

(j) any Retained Obligations.

Section 11.3 Indemnification and Reimbursement by Buyers.⁹⁴ Buyers will indemnify and hold harmless the Seller Group, and their Representatives, shareholders, Subsidiaries and Affiliates (collectively, the "Seller Indemnified Person") and will reimburse the Seller Indemnified Persons, for any Damages arising from or in connection with:

(a) any Breach of any representation or warranty made by Buyers in this Agreement, in any certificate delivered by Buyers pursuant to this Agreement, or in any Ancillary Agreement;

⁹⁴ *See* note accompanying text, *supra* note 48. Contrast the Buyer's obligation to indemnify and reimburse with the Seller's corresponding obligation under Section 11.2. The Buyer is not obligated to hold the Seller harmless as against Third Party claims; however, the Seller must indemnify the Buyer against third party claims. *See* Section 11.2.

(b) any Breach of any covenant or obligation of Buyers in this Agreement, in any certificate delivered by Buyers pursuant to this Agreement, or in any Ancillary Agreement;

(c) any claim by any Person for brokerage or finder's fees or commissions or similar payments based upon any agreement or understanding alleged to have been made by such Person with Buyers (or any Person acting on Buyers' behalf) in connection with any of the Contemplated Transactions;

(d) any Obligation arising out of the ownership or operation of the Purchased Assets after the Effective Time other than the Retained Obligations;

(e) any Assumed Obligations; or

(f) any liability arising out of Buyers' or their Representatives' exercise of Buyers' rights under Section5.2.

Section 11.4 Limitations on Amount - the Seller⁹⁵ Group. The Seller Group shall have no liability with respect to claims under Section 11.2(a) until the total of all Damages with respect to such matters exceeds Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000) and then only for the amount by which such Damages exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000). The Seller Group will have no liability for claims and/or Damages arising under this Agreement or the Contemplated Transactions to the extent such claims and/or Damages exceed Thirty-Seven Million Dollars (\$37,000,000). However, this Section 11.4 will not apply to claims under Section 11.2(b) through (i) or to matters arising in respect of Sections 3.5 or 3.10, or to any intentional Breach by any member of the Seller Group of any covenant or obligation, and each member of the Seller Group will be jointly and severally liable for all Damages with respect to such Breaches.

Section 11.5 Limitations on Amount - Buyers. Buyers will have no liability (for indemnification or otherwise) with respect to claims under Section 11.3(a) until the total of all Damages with respect to such matters exceeds Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000) and then only for the amount by which such Damages exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$250,000). Buyers will have no liability for claims and/or Damages arising under this Agreement or the Contemplated Transactions to the extent such claims and/or Damages exceed Thirty-Seven Million Dollars (\$37,000,000). However, this Section 11.5 will not apply to claims under Section 11.3(b) through (g) or matters arising in respect of Section 4.7 or to any intentional Breach by Buyers of any covenant or obligation, and Buyers will be liable for all Damages with respect to such Breaches.

Section 11.6 Time Limitations.

(a) If the Closing occurs, the Seller Group will have liability with respect to any Breach of (i) a covenant or obligation to be performed or complied with prior to the Closing Date (other than those in Sections 2.1 and 2.4 and Articles X and XII, as to which a claim may be made at any time) or (ii) a representation or warranty (other than those in Section 3.10, as to which a claim may be made until the date that is ninety (90) days after the last day on which any Tax may be validly assessed by a proper taxing authority, and those in Section 3.18, as to which a claim may be made at any time prior to September 1, 2009, and those in Sections 3.5 and 3.12 as to which a claim may be made at any time prior to the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations), only if on or before September 1, 2007, any Buyer Indemnified Person notifies the Seller Group

⁹⁵ Sections 11.4 and 11.5 provide important protections to the Sellers and Buyer because those sections limit the liability of the parties should the agreement's indemnification provisions become effective. These protections are often described as a "basket" amount, "below which each [i]ndemnitee must bear its own . . . [l]osses and a 'cap,' above which each [party] must bear its own . . . [l]osses." *See* Hamilton & Heminway, *supra* note 9, at 253 n.79.

of a claim specifying the factual basis of the claim in reasonable detail to the extent then known by such Buyer Indemnified Person.

(b) If the Closing occurs, Buyers will have liability with respect to any Breach of (i) a covenant or obligation to be performed or complied with prior to the Closing Date (other than those in Articles X and XII, as to which a claim may be made at any time) or (ii) a representation or warranty (other than that set forth in Section 4.7, as to which a claim may be made at any time prior to the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations), only if on or before September 1, 2007, the Seller Group notifies Buyers of a claim specifying the factual basis of the claim in reasonable detail to the extent then known by Sellers or Parent.

Section 11.7 Third-Party Claims.

(a) Promptly after receipt by a Person entitled to indemnity under Section 11.2 or 11.3 (an "Indemnified Person") of notice of the assertion of a Third-Party Claim against it, such Indemnified Person shall give notice to the Person obligated to indemnify under such Section (an "Indemnifying Person") of the assertion of such Third-Party Claim, provided that the failure to notify the Indemnifying Person will not relieve the Indemnifying Person of any liability that it may have to any Indemnified Person, except to the extent that the Indemnifying Person demonstrates that the defense of such Third-Party Claim is prejudiced by the Indemnified Person's failure to give such notice.

(b) If an Indemnified Person gives notice to the Indemnifying Person pursuant to Section 11.7(a) of the assertion of a Third-Party Claim, the Indemnifying Person shall be entitled to participate in the defense of such Third-Party Claim and, to the extent that it wishes (unless (i) the Indemnifying Person is also a Person against whom the Third-Party Claim is made and the Indemnified Person determines in good faith that joint representation would be inappropriate or (ii) the Indemnifying Person fails to provide reasonable assurance to the Indemnified Person of its financial capacity to defend such Third-Party Claim and provide indemnification with respect to such Third-Party Claim), to assume the defense of such Third-Party Claim with counsel satisfactory to the Indemnified Person. After notice from the Indemnifying Person to the Indemnified Person of its election to assume the defense of such Third-Party Claim, the Indemnifying Person shall not, so long as it diligently conducts such defense, be liable to the Indemnified Person under this Article XI for any fees of other counsel or any other expenses with respect to the defense of such Third-Party Claim, in each case subsequently incurred by the Indemnified Person in connection with the defense of such Third-Party Claim, other than reasonable costs of investigation. If the Indemnifying Person assumes the defense of a Third-Party Claim, no compromise or settlement of such Third-Party Claims may be effected by the Indemnifying Person without the Indemnified Person's Consent unless (A) there is no finding or admission of any violation of Legal Requirement or any violation of the rights of any Person; (B) the sole relief provided is monetary damages that are paid in full by the Indemnifying Person; and (C) the Indemnified Person shall have no liability with respect to any compromise or settlement of such Third-Party Claims effected without its Consent.

(c) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an Indemnified Person determines in good faith that there is a reasonable probability that a Third-Party Claim may adversely affect it or its Related Persons other than as a result of monetary damages for which it would be entitled to indemnification under this Agreement, the Indemnified Person may, by notice to the Indemnifying Person, assume the exclusive right to defend, compromise or settle such Third-Party Claim, but the Indemnifying Person will not be bound by any determination of any Third-Party Claim so defended for the purposes of this Agreement or any compromise or settlement effected without its Consent (which may not be unreasonably withheld).

(d) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 12.4, each member of the Seller Group hereby consents to the nonexclusive jurisdiction of any court in which a Proceeding in respect of a Third-Party Claim is brought

against any Buyer Indemnified Person for purposes of any claim that a Buyer Indemnified Person may have under this Agreement with respect to such Proceeding or the matters alleged therein.

(e) With respect to any Third-Party Claim subject to indemnification under this Article XI (i) both the Indemnified Person and the Indemnifying Person, as the case may be, shall keep the other Person fully informed of the status of such Third-Party Claim and any related Proceedings at all stages thereof where such Person is not represented by its own counsel, and (ii) the parties agree (each at its own expense) to render to each other such assistance as they may reasonably require of each other and to cooperate in good faith with each other in order to ensure the proper and adequate defense of any Third-Party Claim.

(f) With respect to any Third-Party Claim subject to indemnification under this Article XI, the parties agree to cooperate in such a manner as to preserve in full (to the extent possible) the confidentiality of all Confidential Information and the attorney-client and work-product privileges. In connection therewith, each party agrees that (i) it will use its Best Efforts, in respect of any Third-Party Claim in which it has assumed or participated in the defense, to avoid production of Confidential Information (consistent with applicable law and rules of procedure), and (ii) all communications between any party hereto and counsel responsible for or participating in the defense of any Third-Party Claim shall, to the extent possible, be made so as to preserve any applicable attorney-client or work-product privilege.

Section 11.8 Other Claims. A claim for indemnification for any matter not involving a Third-Party Claim may be asserted by notice to the party from whom indemnification is sought and shall be paid promptly after such notice.

Section 11.9 Indemnification as Exclusive Remedy. Buyers and the Seller Group hereby agree that, after the Closing, indemnification as provided for in this Article XI shall be their sole and exclusive remedy for any claims made pursuant to this Agreement or the Contemplated Transactions. To the extent that any provision of this Agreement may be interpreted to conflict with this Section, this Section shall govern to the exclusion of all others.

ARTICLE XII

GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 12.1 Expenses.⁹⁶ Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, each party to this Agreement will bear its respective fees and expenses incurred in connection with the preparation, negotiation, execution and performance of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions, including all fees and expense of its Representatives. Sellers will pay all amounts payable to the Title Insurer in respect of the Title Commitments, copies of exceptions and the Title Policy, including premiums (including premiums for endorsements) and search fees. Buyers will pay one-half and Sellers will pay one-half of the HSR Act filing fee, any escrow fees charged by the Title Insurer and any state or local documentary transfer or stamp taxes assessed in connection with the transactions contemplated under this Agreement. Buyers will pay any document recording charges assessed by the recording agencies in connection with recording of the general warranty deeds transferring the interests of Sellers in the Owned Real Property and any intangibles, taxes or other similar charges in connection with any security deeds or similar instruments. If this Agreement is terminated, the obligation of each party to pay its own fees and expenses will be subject to any rights of such party arising from a Breach of this Agreement by another party.

⁹⁶ Transaction costs in a deal this size can be very large. Accordingly, Section 12.1 makes clear that each party will bear its own share of transaction expenses, except for those expenses/costs which have been specifically assigned to either party under Section 12.1 or other sections of the agreement.

Section 12.2 Public Announcements.⁹⁷ The initial press release relating to this Agreement shall be a joint press release the text of which shall be agreed to by each of Buyers and Parent. Buyers acknowledge that this Agreement is a "material agreement" that Parent is required to describe in a Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC no later than four Business Days after the date of execution of this Agreement, and that Parent must file this Agreement with the SEC as an exhibit to its next periodic report filed with the SEC, if not filed with the Form 8-K. Buyers agree that Parent may file a copy of this Agreement with such Form 8-K or with its next periodic report, at Parent's option. Thereafter, unless otherwise required by an applicable Legal Requirement or the requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, each of Parent and Buyers shall use its or their commercially reasonable efforts to consult with the other before issuing any press release or otherwise making any public statements with respect to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 12.3 Notices; Designation of Contacts. All notices, Consents, waivers and other communications required or permitted by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed given to a party when (a) delivered to the appropriate address by hand or by nationally recognized overnight courier service (costs prepaid), (b) sent by facsimile with confirmation of transmission by the transmitting equipment, or (c) received or rejected by the addressee, if sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, in each case to the following addresses or facsimile numbers and marked to the attention of the person (by name or title) designated below (or to such other address or facsimile number or person as a party may designate by notice to the other parties):

Parent and Sellers: Fleetwood Enterprises, Inc. 3125 Myers Street Riverside, California 92503 Attention: Leonard J. McGill, Esq. Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary Fax no.: (951) 977-2097 with a copy to:

Nelson Mullins Riley & Scarborough, L.L.P. 151 Meeting Street, Suite 600 Charleston, South Carolina 29401-2239 Attention: Michael D. Bryan, Esq. Fax no.: (843) 720-4349

CMH Homes, Inc. 5000 Clayton Road Maryville, TN 37804 Attention: Hugh T. Statum, III Fax no.: (865) 380-3788

CMH of KY., Inc. 5000 Clayton Road Maryville, TN 37804

⁹⁷ Section 12.2 demonstrates the importance of the public's perception of this deal. It is critical from a public relations standpoint that the parties present the purchase and sale in a light most favorable to the respective parties. This section also acknowledges the duty to report the transaction to the SEC, as required by law.

Attention: Hugh T. Statum, III Fax no.: (865) 380-3788

with a copy to: Munger, Tolles & Olson LLP 355 S. Grand Avenue Los Angeles, CA 90071 Attention: Mary Ann Todd, Esq. Fax no.: (213) 687-3702

Following the Closing, Buyers may direct any Third Party inquires made to Buyers or their Affiliates regarding any Retained Obligations to Ross Burgdorf, Controller, Fleetwood Retail Corp., 10700 North Freeway, Suite 900, Houston, TX 77037, (713) 331-2250 or such other Person as may be designated from time to time. Following the Closing, Sellers may direct any Third Party inquires made to Sellers or their Affiliates regarding any Assumed Obligations to Hugh T. Statum, III at Clayton Homes, Inc., 5000 Clayton road, Maryville, TN 37804, (865) 380-3116.

Section 12.4 Jurisdiction; Service of Process. Solely for any Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement, any Ancillary Agreement or any Contemplated Transaction, the parties hereto agree that such Proceeding may⁹⁸ be brought in the courts of the State of Delaware, County of New Castle, or, if it has or can acquire jurisdiction, in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware,⁹⁹ and each of the parties irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of each such court in any such Proceeding, waives any objection it may now or hereafter have to venue or to convenience of forum, agrees that all claims in respect of the Proceeding shall be heard and determined only in any such court and agrees not to bring any Proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any Contemplated Transaction in any other court. The parties agree that either or both of them may file a copy of this paragraph with any court as written evidence of the knowing, voluntary and bargained agreement between the parties irrevocably to waive any objections to venue or to convenience of forum. Proceeding referred to in the first sentence of this section may be served on any party anywhere in the world.

Section 12.5 Enforcement of Agreement. Buyers, Sellers and Parent acknowledge and agree that either party (Buyers on the one hand or Sellers and Parent, collectively, on the other hand) would be irreparably damaged if any of the provisions of this Agreement are not performed in accordance with their specific terms and that any Breach of this Agreement could not be adequately compensated in all cases by monetary dam ages alone. Accordingly, in addition to any other right or remedy to which either party may be entitled, at law or in equity, it shall be entitled to enforce any provision of this Agreement by a decree of specific performance and to temporary, preliminary and permanent injunctive relief to prevent Breaches or threatened Breaches of any of the provisions of this Agreement, without posting any bond or other undertaking.

Section 12.6 Waiver. Neither any failure nor any delay by any party in exercising any right, power or privilege under this Agreement or any of the documents referred to in this Agreement will operate as a waiver of such right, power or privilege, and no single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege will preclude any other or further exercise of such right, power or privilege or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. To the maximum extent permitted by applicable law, (a) no claim or right arising

 $^{^{98}}$ Use of the word "may" indicates that the forum selection clause is permissive or in nature. Subsequent language indicates the contrary, however. The later part of the sentence provides that "each of the parties irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of each such court" Arguably, this sentence presents a patent ambiguity with regard to the mandatory vs. permissive nature of the forum selection clause.

⁹⁹ Selection of venue in Delaware seems a natural choice, as the Seller is a Delaware corporation.

out of this Agreement or any of the documents referred to in this Agreement can be discharged by one party, in whole or in part, by a waiver or renunciation of the claim or right unless in writing signed by the other party, (b) no waiver that may be given by a party will be applicable except in the specific instance for which it is given, and (c) no notice to or demand on one party will be deemed to be a waiver of any obligation of that party or of the right of the party giving such notice or demand to take further action without notice or demand as provided in this Agreement or the documents referred to in this Agreement.

Section 12.7 Entire Agreement and Modification. This Agreement and the Confidentiality Agreement supersede all prior agreements, whether written or oral, between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof (including any letter of intent between Buyers and Parent) and constitutes (along with the Disclosure Schedule, Exhibits and other documents delivered pursuant to this Agreement) a complete and exclusive statement of the terms of the agreement between the parties with respect to its subject matter. This Agreement may not be amended, supplemented, or otherwise modified except by a written agreement executed by the party to be charged with the amendment.¹⁰⁰

Section 12.8 Disclosure Schedule.

(a) The information in the Disclosure Schedule constitutes (i) exceptions to particular representations, warranties, covenants and obligations of Sellers and Parent as set forth in this Agreement or (ii) descriptions or lists of assets and liabilities and other items referred to in this Agreement. If there is any inconsistency between the statements in this Agreement and those in the Disclosure Schedule (other than an exception expressly set forth as such in the Disclosure Schedule with respect to a specifically identified representation or warranty), the statements in this Agreement will control.

(b) Any capitalized and undefined term used in the Disclosure Schedule shall have the same meaning assigned to such term herein.

(c) Unless expressly labeled within the Disclosure Schedule as being "material," the description or listing of a matter, event or thing within the Disclosure Schedule (whether in response for a description or listing of material items or otherwise) shall not be deemed an admission or acknowledgment that such matter, event or thing is "material" for purposes of determining termination or indemnification based on materiality.¹⁰¹

(d) Matters reflected in the Disclosure Schedule are not necessarily limited to matters required by this Agreement to be reflected in the Disclosure Schedule. Such additional matters are set forth for informational purposes only and do not necessarily include other matters of a similar nature.

Section 12.9 Assignments, Successors and Third-Party Rights. No party may assign any of its rights or delegate any of its obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other parties. Subject to the preceding sentence, this Agreement will apply to, be binding in all respects upon and inure to the benefit of the successors and permitted assigns of the parties. Nothing expressed or referred to in this Agreement will be construed to give any Person other than the parties to this Agreement any legal or equita-

¹⁰⁰ Overall, this appears to be a comprehensive/complete merger clause, as it addresses both prior written and oral agreements, the disclosure schedule, the exhibits and related documents.

¹⁰¹ The import of this paragraph is that the descriptions and listings of items, matters, events, or things (including assets) is not "material" for purposes of activating the agreement's termination or indemnification provisions, unless such item, matter, event or thing is expressly labeled as "material" in the statement. This requirement that the materiality of items in the disclosure schedule be expressly so labeled provides an important protection to the Seller.

ble right, remedy or claim under or with respect to this Agreement or any provision of this Agreement, except such rights as shall inure to a successor or permitted assignee pursuant to this Section 12.9.

Section 12.10 Severability. If any provision of this Agreement is held invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, the other provisions of this Agreement will remain in full force and effect. Any provision of this Agreement held invalid or unenforceable only in part or degree will remain in full force and effect to the extent not held invalid or unenforceable.¹⁰²

Section 12.11 Interpretation.

(a) In this Agreement, unless a clear contrary intention appears:

(i) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa,

(ii) reference to any Person includes such Person's successors and assigns, but only to the extent that such successors and assigns are not prohibited by this Agreement, and reference to a Person in a particular capacity excludes such Person in any other capacity or individually,

(iii) reference to any gender includes each other gender,

(iv) reference to any agreement, document or instrument means such agreement, document or instrument as amended or modified and in effect from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof,

(v) reference to any Legal Requirement means such Legal Requirement as amended, modified, codified, replaced or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, and reference to any section or other provision of any Legal Requirement means that provision of such Legal Requirement from time to time in effect and constituting the substantive amendment, modification, codification, replacement or reenactment of such section or other provision,

(vi) "herein," "hereby," "hereunder," "hereof," "hereto," and words of similar import shall be deemed references to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or other provision hereof,¹⁰³

(vii) "including" (and with correlative meaning "include") means including without limiting the generality of any description preceding such term,

(viii) "or" is used in the inclusive sense of "and/or,"¹⁰⁴

¹⁰³ The effect of this paragraph is to make such "legalese" terms as "herein" and "hereby" have the same meaning throughout the agreement. Additionally, this paragraph eliminates the possibility that the parties could use these terms to limit the effectiveness of individual provisions or to expand the meaning of individual provisions.

¹⁰⁴ This construction of the term "or" seems at odds with the term's usual meaning. That is, the term usually indicates mutual exclusivity. The consequence of this is that some provisions may become unclear. For example, Section 2.9(c) requires that for each Leased Real Property to be purchased, the Seller must deliver "a Lease Assignment and Assumption Agreement *or* such other appropriate document or instrument of transfer . . . each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to Buyers." If "or" means "and," then arguable the Seller must provide not only the Agreement, but also

¹⁰² This severability clause could be modified to state that any provision held invalid or unenforceable also makes invalid other provisions closely related. Severability is beneficial in that it prevents the remaining provisions of the agreement from becoming invalid. However, the agreement does not contemplate the possibility that other remaining clauses may need to be modified or re-written should related clauses be severed.

(ix) with respect to the determination of any period of time, "from" means "from and including" and "to" means "to but excluding," and¹⁰⁵

(x) references to documents, instruments or agreements shall be deemed to refer as well to all addenda, exhibits, schedules or amendments thereto.

(b) Unless otherwise specified herein, all accounting terms used herein shall be interpreted and all accounting determinations hereunder shall be made in accordance with GAAP.

(c) This Agreement was negotiated by the parties with the benefit of legal representation, and any rule of construction or interpretation otherwise requiring this Agreement to be construed or interpreted against any party shall not apply to any construction or interpretation hereof.

Section 12.12 Time of Essence. With regard to all dates and time periods set forth or referred to in this Agreement, time is of the essence.

Section 12.13 Governing Law. This Agreement will be governed by and construed under the laws of the State of Delaware without regard to conflicts-of-laws principles that would require the application of any other law.¹⁰⁶

Section 12.14 Confidentiality Agreement. Clayton Homes, Inc. and Parent are parties to a Mutual Confidentiality Agreement dated as of December 22, 2004, (the "Confidentiality Agreement"). Buyers and the Seller Group hereby agree that the Confidentiality Agreement shall continue in full force and effect in accordance with its terms notwithstanding the execution of this Agreement and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, except that the term "Proprietary Information" therein shall be deemed to include information provided by the parties to each other pursuant to terms of this Agreement and in connection with the Contemplated Transactions.

Section 12.15 Execution of Agreement. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed to be an original copy of this Agreement and all of which, when taken together, will be deemed to constitute one and the same agreement. The exchange of copies of this Agreement and of signature pages by facsimile transmission shall constitute effective execution and delivery of this Agreement as to the parties and may be used in lieu of the original Agreement for all purposes. Signatures of the parties transmitted by facsimile shall be deemed to be their original signatures for all purposes.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

CMH HOMES, INC.

FLEETWOOD ENTERPRISES, INC.

any other document the Buyer wants to require.

¹⁰⁵ This paragraph provides important information related to the measurement of time. For example, under the agreement, the "Stocking Service Termination Date" is determined by calculating "six months from the Closing Date." Under this paragraph, the six-month period would begin on the date of closing, as the word "from" means "from and including the Closing Date."

¹⁰⁶ Section 12.13 provides that the agreement is governed by Delaware law. While choice of law provisions are sometimes held invalid by the courts, it is likely that this choice of law provision would be upheld, as the parties involved are sophisticated business enterprises who did, or at least could have, bargained for a different choice of law. By: /s/ David M. Booth David M. Booth, President

CMH OF KY., INC. By: /s/ David M. Booth David M. Booth, President

EXPRESSION HOMES CORPORATION By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL INVESTMENT CORP. By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF ALABAMA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF ARIZONA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF ARKANSAS By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF CALIFORNIA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF COLORADA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF FLORIDA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF GEORGIA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF IDAHO By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Senior Vice-President, General Counsel and Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF ILLINOIS By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF KANSAS By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF KENTUCKY By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF LOUISIANA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF MICHIGAN By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF MISSISSIPPI By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORPORATION OF MISSOURI By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD HOME CENTERS OF NEVADA, INC. By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF NEW MEXICO By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF NORTH CAROLINA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF OHIO By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF OLKAHOMA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF OREGON By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF SOUTH CAROLINA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF TENNESSEE By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD HOME CENTERS OF TEXAS, INC. By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF VIRGINIA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF WASHINGTON By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary

FLEETWOOD RETAIL CORP. OF WEST VIRGINIA By: /s/ Leonard J. McGill Leonard J. McGill, Secretary